

TECHNISCHE UNIVERSITÄT ILMENAU Fakultät für Elektrotechnik und Informationstechnik

Design and Performance Analysis of Tri-gate GaN HEMTs

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades des Doktor-Ingenieur (Dr.-Ing.)

von

Mohamed Alsharef

Gutachten:

- 1. Univ.-Prof. Dr. rer. nat. habil. Martin Ziegler
- 2. Univ.-Prof. Dr. rer. nat. habil. Stefan Krischok
- 3. Dr.-Ing Ralf Granzner

Tag der Einreichung: 15.04.2019

Tag der wissenschaftlichen Aussprache: 20.03.2020

urn:nbn:de:gbv:ilm1-2020000090

Acknowledgment

I joined RF Nanodevices in 2012 coming from completely different major during Master study at TU Ilmenau. I spent six years in which I got to know my new field of study and so many new things and tools. I am taking the opportunity to express my gratitude to everybody who inspired, supported or helped my over the course of this work. I'm thankful for their aspiring guidance, valuable and friendly advises, encouraging my research and sharing their truthful and illuminating views on many issues related to this work.

Here I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor PD Dr.-Ing. habil Frank Schwierz, for his continuous support of my PhD and related research , for his patience, motivation, and immense knowledge. There was so many tough times over the course of working on my PhD, and you have been a tremendous mentor for me. Many thanks also goes to everyone in the RF Nanodevices research group for their support and help. I would like also to express my great gratitude to the great support from my handsome office-mate and colleague Dr. Ralf Granzner for sharing your knowledge, expertise and introducing me to the Nanodevices physic and simulation world.

I thank our project partners at the Fraunhofer Institute of Applied Physics (IAF), Freiburg, Dr. Erdin Ture, PD Dr. Rüdriger Quay, Prof. Dr. Oliver Ambacher, who provided insights and expertise that greatly assisted this research to be in this form. Your collaboration, fruitful discussions and the valuable experimental results have greatly contributed to the success of this research.

I would like to thank my colleagues at ADVA Optical Networking SE for the encouragement and support.

Last but not least, to the soul of my father who taught me the meaning of life. To my mother the origin of my success. To my brothers and sisters, may God bless them. My sincere thanks to my wife for her patience, encouragement, commitment and taking care of our kids.

Abstract

GaN-based high electron mobility transistors (HEMT) are promising devices for radio frequency (RF) and high-power electronics and are already in use for RF power amplifiers and for power switches. Commonly, these devices are normallyon transistors, i.e., they are in the on-state at zero applied gate voltage, what limits their suitability for various applications, such as fail-safe power switches and RF amplifiers with single-polarity power supply. Unfortunately, in contrast to GaAs- and InP HEMTs, achieving normally-off operation, i.e., a positive threshold voltage, for GaN heterostructures is difficult due to the high density of the polarization-induced two-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) at the barrier/buffer interface.

For fast RF HEMTs, short gates are required. However, HEMTs with aggressively scaled gate length frequently suffer from short-channel effects caused by a degraded control of the gate over the channel. This leads to a deterioration of the transistors off-state performance (increased subthreshold swing and drain-induced barrier lowering) and on-state behavior (increased drain conductance).

The tri-gate design has recently been applied to MOSFETs and HEMTs to improve the gate control and suppress short channel effects. Experimental tri-gate transistors show excellent down-scaling characteristics, improved performance, and, in particular for GaN tri-gate HEMTs, a significant shift of the threshold voltage toward positive values. On the other hand, tri-gate GaN normally-off HEMTs are still suffering from increased parasitics causing degraded RF performance (particularly in terms of cutoff frequency) compared to their planar counterparts. Improving the RF performance of GaN tri-gate HEMTs by reducing the parasitics is essential, but this requires a deep understanding of device physics and a thorough analysis of the root causes.

In the present work, in-depth theoretical investigations of GaN tri-gate HEMT operation are performed and extensive simulation studies for these devices are conducted. As a result of these efforts, improved insights in the physics of GaN tri-gate HEMTs are achieved, the potential of this transistor type is assessed, design guidelines are elaborated, and advantageous designs are developed. It is shown that the 2DEG sheet density decreases by shrinking the body width, that the threshold voltage of GaN tri-gate HEMTs strongly depends on the width of AlGaN/GaN bodies, and that solely by decreasing the body width a transition from normally-on to normally-off operation can be achieved. The separation between adjacent bodies is shown to have less impact on threshold voltage. The results also show that for wide bodies (> 200 nm) the channel is controlled by both the top-gate and the sidewall gates, while for decreasing body width the control by top-gate gradually diminishes and the channel will be only controlled by side-gates.

Furthermore, the impact of AlGaN barrier design (Al content, thickness) is studied, and the results show a limited dependency of the threshold voltage on the barrier design for very narrow bodies. The tri-gate concept enables normally-off operation, provides improved on-state performance (higher transconductance), and effectively suppresses short-channel effects in the off-state. Moreover, the simulation results show that GaN tri-gate HEMTs can exhibit higher breakdown voltages and operate closer to the theoretical limit for GaN devices than their planar counterparts.

Moreover, the simulations indicate that the RF performance of GaN tri-gate HEMTs with optimized body designs can be superior to that of conventional planar devices. A means to improve the RF performance is the reduction of the body etch height, leading to a decreased parasitic coupling between the sidewalls and the source/drain electrodes. Thus, reducing the body height leads to a decreased overall gate capacitance and an improved RF performance. Another way to reduce the overall gate capacitance is to cover the body sidewalls with a dielectric (e.g. SiN). This reduces the fringing capacitance components since the gap between neighboring bodies that is filled with gate metal is narrower compared to the case without dielectrics.

Finally, the polarization charge at the barrier/channel interface and thus the electron density in the 2DEG) can be increased either by increasing the aluminum content of the AlGaN barrier or by using a different barrier material (e.g., lattice matched $In_{0.17}Al_{0.83}N$). In the frame of a joint DFG project, GaN tri-gate HEMTs designed based on the improved insights in the physics of these devices have been fabricated and characterized at Fraunhofer IAF. These devices having a gate length of 100 nm are by far the fastest GaN tri-gate HEMTs worldwide and

show record performance in terms of cutoff frequency (120 GHz) and maximum frequency of oscillation (300 GHz).

Kurzfassung

HEMTs (high electron mobility transistors) auf GaN-Basis besitzen großes Potenzial für die HF- (Hochfrequenz) und Leistungselektronik und werden bereits in HF-Leistungsverstärkern und als Leistungsschalter verwendet.

Üblicherweise sind GaN HEMTs Normally-On Transistoren (d.h. Transistoren, die sich bei einer Gatespannung von 0 V im Ein-Zustand befinden), was für Anwendungen wie Fail-Safe-Leistungsschalter und HF-Verstärker mit nur einer Versorgungsspannung nachteilig ist. Es schwierig, GaN HEMTs mit Normally-Off-Charakteristik (HEMTs mit positiver Schwellspannung) zu realisieren, da in diesen Transistoren die Dichte des sich an der Grenzfläche Barriere/Puffer ausbildenden 2DEG (zweidimensionales Elektronengas) auf Grund starker Polarisationseffekte erheblich größer als in GaAs und InP HEMTs ist. Die Realisierung schneller HF-HEMTs erfordert kurze Gates. Allerdings leiden Transistoren mit sehr kurzen Gates häufig unter Kurzkanaleffekten und einer reduzierten Steuerwirkung des Gates, was zu einer Verschlechterung des Verhaltens im Aus-Zustand (erhöhte Werte für den Subthreshold Swing und das Drain-Induced Barrier Lowering) und im Ein-Zustand (erhöhter Drainleitwert) führt.

In jüngster Zeit wird bei MOSFETs und HEMTs das Tri-Gate-Design angewendet, um die Gatesteuerwirkung zu verbessern und Kurzkanaleffekte zu unterdrücken. So wurden bereits Tri-Gate-Transistoren mit ausgezeichnetem Skalierungsverhalten, verbesserten Eigenschaften und, speziell im Fall von GaN Tri-Gate-HEMTs, positiver Schwellspannung, demonstriert. Auf der anderen Seite leiden GaN Tri-Gate-HEMTs mit Normally-Off-Charakteristik jedoch unter großen Parasitäten, die das HF-Verhalten (insbesondere die Transitfrequenz) beeinträchtigen. Die Verbesserung des HF-Verhaltens und eine Reduzierung der Parasitäten von GaN Tri-Gate-HEMTs ist daher dringend nötig. Das erfordert jedoch ein tiefes Eindringen in die Physik dieser Bauelemente.

In der vorliegenden Arbeit werden umfassende theoretische Untersuchungen

und Bauelementesimulationen zu GaN Tri-Gate-HEMT beschrieben, die zu einem deutlichen verbesserten Verständnis der Wirkungsweise von GaN Tri-Gate-HEMTs führten. So konnten das Potential dieses Transistortyps bewertet, Designregeln erarbeitet und vorteilhafte Transistordesigns entwickelt werden. In der Arbeit wird gezeigt, dass eine Verringerung der Bodyweite bei gegebener Gatespannung zu einer Verringerung der Ladungsträgerdichte im 2DEG führt, dass die Schwellspannung maßgeblich von der Bodyweite bestimmt wird und dass bei hinreichend geringer Bodyweite der Übergang vom Normall-On- zum Normally-Off-Betrieb erfolgt. Es wird auch gezeigt, dass der Abstand zwischen benachbarten Bodies nur einen geringen Einfluss auf die Schwellspannung hat. Darüber hinaus wird demonstriert, dass im Fall weiter Bodies (> 200 nm) der Kanal sowohl durch das Top-Gate als auch durch die Seiten-Gates gesteuert wird, während bei schmaleren Bodies die Steuerwirkung durch das Top-Gate geringer wird und die Verhältnisse im Kanal im Wesentlichen durch das Seiten-Gates bestimmt werden.

In der Arbeit wird weiterhin Rolle des Designs der AlGaN-Barriere (Al-Gehalt, Dicke) untersucht und demonstriert, dass die Gestaltung der Barriere bei schmalen Bodies nur einen begrenzten Einfluss auf die Schwellspannung hat. Die Untersuchungen zeigen deutlich, dass das mit dem Tri-Gate-Konzept Normally-Off-Transistoren realisierbar sind, dass das Transistorverhalten im Ein-Zustand verbessert (höhere Steilheit) wird, und dass Kurzkanaleffekte im Aus-Zustand wirkungsvoll unterdrückt. Es wird auch demonstriert, dass GaN Tri-Gate HEMTs höhere Durchbruchspannungen zeigen und näher an der theoretischen Grenze für GaN-Bauelemente arbeiten als planare GaN HEMTs.

Ein weiteres Ergebnis der vorliegenden Arbeit ist der Nachweis, dass GaN Tri-Gate-HEMTs mit sorgfältig optimiertem Design den planaren HEMTs auch hinsichtlich des HF-Verhaltens überlegen sind. Ein Mittel zur Verbesserung des HF-Verhaltens ist die Reduzierung der Body-Ätzhöhe, die zur Verringerung der parasitären Kopplung zwischen den Body-Seitenwänden und den Source/Drain-Elektroden und somit zu einer geringeren Gatekapazität führt. Eine weitere Maßnahme zur Reduzierung der Gatekapazität ist die Beschichtung der Body-Seitenwände mit einem Dielektrikum (z.B. SiN). Das verringert die Streukapazität, da jetzt die mit dem Gatemetall gefüllte Lücken zwischen benachbarten Bodies schmaler sind. Schließlich wird gezeigt, dass die Polarisationsladung an der Grenzfläche Barrier/Kanal und somit die Elektronendichte im 2DEG durch Erhöhung des Al-Gehalts der AlGaN-Barriere oder durch Nutzung eines anderen Materials für die Barriere (z.B. gitterangepasstes $In_{0.17}Al_{0.83}N$) gesteigert werden kann. Im Rahmen eines gemeinsam mit dem Fraunhofer IAF bearbeiteten DFG-Projekts wurden auf der Grundlage der in der vorliegenden Arbeit beschriebenen Erkenntnisse und Designregeln am IAF GaN Tri-Gate-HEMTs entworfen, prozessiert und charakterisiert. Diese Transistoren mit einer Gatelänge von 100 nm sind die mit Abstand schnellsten GaN Tri-gate-HEMTs weltweit und zeigen Rekordwerte für die Transitfrequenz (120 GHz) und die maximale Schwingfrequenz (300 GHz).

Contents

Contents

Chapter 1		Introduction	1					
1.1	Overv	Overview of GaN RF Transistors						
	1.1.1	Key Challenges of GaN-based RF HEMTs	4					
	1.1.2	The Tri-Gate Architecture	5					
1.2	Resea	Research Aims and Objectives						
1.3	Original Contribution of Research Field							
1.4	Organization of Thesis							
Chapter 2		Overview of the GaN-Based HEMTs	13					
2.1	Struct	ture and Operation	13					
	2.1.1	Conventional GaN HEMT	14					
	2.1.2	Polarization Effects in GaN HEMTs	16					
	2.1.3	GaN tri-gate HEMT						
2.2	Simulation of GaN-Based Devices							
	2.2.1	1 Transport Model						
	2.2.2	Traps	26					
	2.2.3	Simulation of 2DEG in GaN-Based Devices						
	2.2.4	Carriers Mobility and Saturation Velocity	29					
	2.2.5	Metal-Semiconductor Contacts	30					
		2.2.5.1 Schottky Contacts	31					
		2.2.5.2 Ohmic Contacts	32					
	2.2.6	Material parameters	33					
2.3	Calibi	ration of Simulation Tool						
2.4	GaN-based HEMTs Device Figure of Merits							
	2.4.1	DC Characterization	36					
	2.4.2	RF Characterization	38					
2.5	Summ	mmary						

xiii

CONTENTS

Chapter 3		DC performance of GaN Tri-gate HEMTs	43				
3.1	Electron Distribution						
3.2	I-V ch	I-V characteristics					
3.3	Thresh	old voltage	51				
	3.3.1	GaN Tri-gate HEMT's Geometry Scaling	52				
	3.3.2	Effect of process-induced damage on side-walls	58				
	3.3.3	Strain Relaxation Effects	61				
3.4	Electri	c Field Distribution	64				
3.5	Short (Channel Effects	69				
3.6	Breakd	lown Voltage	71				
3.7	Summa	ary	73				
Chapte	er 4	RF performance of GaN Tri-gate HEMTs	75				
4.1	Surface	e Passivation and Gate Geometry	75				
4.2	RF cha	aracteristics	78				
4.3	RF Scaling Potential of GaN HEMTs						
4.4	Performance Degradation Analysis						
4.5	Optimi	ization of GaN Tri-gate HEMTs	86				
4.6	Summa	ary	94				
Chapte	er 5	Conclusion and Outlook	97				
5.1	Conclu	usion	97				
5.2	Outloo	k	99				
List of	Figure	2S	101				
List of	Tables		109				
Bibliog	raphy		111				
List of	Symbo	ols	121				
List of	Abbre	viations	123				
Theses	of Dis	sertation	125				
List of	Public	ations	127				
Journal Publications							
Cont	ference	Proceedings	127				

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Overview of GaN RF Transistors

Silicon (Si), Gallium Arsenide (GaAs) based field effect transistors (FET) have been the dominant devices of choice in the RF market to date. However, some of these technologies approaching their theoretical limits imposed by the the intrinsic properties of device material, such as low saturation velocity, energy band gap, breakdown field and thermal conductivity. For high frequency application, it is desired to have higher saturation velocity and band gap. This two main features as are provided by GaN based-FET technology as shown in Fig. 1.1.

The HEMT (High Electron Mobility Transistor) attracted many researchers in the last couple of years due to their promising properties and characteristics (large band gap, strong polarization effects, good electron transport) and they are promising devices for RF (radio frequency) and high-power electronics and are particularly suited for power switches and RF power amplifiers [1],[2],[3]. These properties have made these devices of a great importance in many applications, such as power electronics and RF technology (high frequency). Particularly, these GaN HEMTs is important for energy-efficient fast power switches and RF power amplifier with high operating frequencies. Experimental devices have already been presented with impressive electrical parameters in both areas. Also, due to its high band gap of 3.4 eV, GaN devices can be used even at high temperatures (over 750°C) without problems. In addition to the low noise figure and the relatively high power and current gains. The associated high cutoff frequencies of the GaN HEMTs are due to the high Electron mobility (around 2000 cm²/Vs) and the high peak velocity achieved in the 2DEG (around 3x10⁷ cm/s).

To a large extent, the impressing performance of GaN HEMTs results from the



Figure 1.1: Overview of Si, GaAs, SiC and GaN relevant material properties.

outstanding material properties of GaN and of the wide range of heterostructures that can be realized in the Al-Ga-In-N material system. Figure 1.1 shows a comparison of device-relevant properties of GaN with the those of Si, GaAs, and SiC. As can be seen, GaN outperforms the other materials in terms of band gap, breakdown field, and maximum electron drift velocity. However, in terms of thermal conductivity GaN is outperformed by SiC. However, this does not represent a serious drawback since GaN can be grown epitaxially on SiC. Table. 1.1 summarizes the GaN material properties in comparison to other competing in semiconductors market [4],[5],[6]. A GaN with band gap of around 3.4 eV, high breakdown electric field of 3.3 MV/cm, high electron saturation velocity of 2.5×10^7 cm/s and high density carriers due to high mobility mentioned here, giving GaN a super intrinsic properties that allow GaN to play a key role in RF application. In optical (Light emitting diodes LEDs and blue violet laser diodes LDs) and electronic application (microwave, millimeter-wave and RF amplifiers, space and radar electronics..,etc). Moreover, in Tab. 1.1, Johnson Figure of Merit (JFoM) which represents here how suitable a material for high power application at high frequency. Here, GaN and its competing material are presented in Tab. 1.1. JFoM data implies that a material with the highest value is ideal for high power and frequency applications. JFoM can be calculated as:

1.1 OVERVIEW OF GAN RF TRANSISTORS

Matrial/					
Parameter	Si	GaAs	SiC	GaN	Application
Band gap $E_g(eV)$	1.1	1.4	2.9	3.4	High operating voltages, High temperature operation
Breakdown field $E_c(kV/cm)$	300	400	2500	3300	High operation voltage, High input impedance
Saturation velocity $v_{sat} (x10^7 cm/s)$	1.0	1.0	2.0	2.2	High current density, High DC gain
Dielectric constant ϵ_r	11.4	13.1	9.7	9.5	Lower capacitance, lower parasitic delay
Electron mobility $\mu \ (cm^2/V.s)$	1300	5000	260	2000	High operating frequency, High DC gain
Thermal conductivity $\chi (W/cmK)$	1.5	0.46	4.9	1.3	Efficient heat dissipation,
JFoM	1	2.7	20	27.5	Frequency limits of semiconductor materials

Table 1.1: Properties of GaN in comparison of other competing materials.

$$JFoM = \frac{v_{sat}E_c}{2\pi} \tag{1.1}$$

where E_c is the critical electric field and v_{sat} is the saturation velocity.

A rapid research on GaN material properties has lead to the fabrication and characterization of the first Metal Field Effect Transistor (MESFET) based on single GaN crystal GaN [7], followed by reporting the first evidence of existing the two-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) at the AlGaN/GaN interface were reported in 1993 by Khan et al [8]. The first GaN heterostructures field effect transistor (HFET) were reported in 1994 by Khan et al [9] and ever since the performance of GaN HEMTs has continuously been improved.

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1.1 Key Challenges of GaN-based RF HEMTs

Although GaN HEMTs have shown attractive RF performance, most of these transistors are normally-on (depletion-mode) devices, i.e., they have a conducting channel at zero gate voltage and can only be switched off by applying a negative gate voltage. However, for many applications normally-off (enhancement-mode) transistors with a positive threshold voltage are desirable. Realizing GaN normally-on HEMTs is challenging due to the high polarization-induced electron sheet concentration of the 2DEG channel at the AlGaN/GaN interface, which must be completely depleted for zero gate voltage. Several approaches for achieving normally-off GaN HEMTs have been reported in the literature, e.g., using a very thin barrier, etching a gate recess, fluoride plasma treatment of the region underneath the gate, exploiting the piezo-neutralization technique, and following hybrid MIS-HEMT (metal-insulator-semiconductor-HEMT) structures [10],[11],[12],[13],[14],[15],[16],[17].

Each of these approaches have their advantages and disadvantages, but they have in common that conventional top gate structures are used and that the enhancement performance is achieved through the vertical design of the layer stack under the gate. Despite the impressive cutoff frequency (f_T) and the maximum frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) behavior of GaN HEMTs [18], there is still much room for improvement. The presented results in Tab. 1.2 of the GaN HEMTs show that a high f_{max} and a small drain conductance g_{ds} are essential [18], [19]. The effect of a high drain conductance to the RF behavior of FET (Field Effect Transistor) has been studied in [20] and the negative effect of g_{ds} specifically on power amplification and f_{max} were discussed in detail [21].

The shown data in Tab. 1.2 show that by shrinking the gate length from 40 to 20 nm as expected leads to a significant increase of f_T . However, only the 20 nm normally-off GaN HEMT also provides a higher f_{max} , while the 20 nm normally-on HEMT, partly because of its poor electrostatics in the channel and the resulting higher drain conductance, with regard to f_{max} is even worse than the 40 nm normally-on GaN HEMT. A good electrostatics and a low g_{ds} are therefore essential for transistors with high f_{max} . A comparison of the GaN HEMTs [18] clearly demonstrates that for RF applications there is a need to reduce g_{ds} for GaN HEMTs. Figure 1.2 shows RF performance of GaN HEMTs in terms of cutoff frequency f_T and maximum frequency of oscillation f_{max} versus gate length (status as of mid-2013). The results clearly demonstrate that by shrinking the gate length, both frequencies f_T and f_{max} increase. This means

1.1 OVERVIEW OF GAN RF TRANSISTORS

Table 1.2: Comparison between the ratio (g_m/gds) , transconductance (g_m) , drain conductance (gds), cutoff frequency (f_T) and the maximum frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) of experimental HEMTs: normally-on and normally-off GaN HEMTs.

Device	$\begin{array}{c} L_G \\ (\text{nm}) \end{array}$	g_m (mS/mm)	$g_{ds} \ ({ m mS/mm})$	g_m/g_{ds}	f_T (GHz)	f_{max} (GHz)	Ref.
Normally-on	40	1285	108	11.9	186	400	[19]
Normally-off	20	1250	245	5.1	310	364	[18]
Normally-off	20	1620	149	10.9	342	518	[11]

for GaN HEMTs with sub-100 nm gates, extremely thin barrier to achieve the enhancement performance and sophisticated design to reduce the series resistance, a better performance can be achieved. The strategy to be implemented is a combination of this barriers, short gate and minimal series resistances is very popular.

1.1.2 The Tri-Gate Architecture

To find ways to improve the normally-off GaN HEMTs for power switches, improvement of electrostatics and reduction of g_{ds} for RF HEMTs, a look at developments in Si MOSFETs is very helpful. For over 20 years of Si tri-gate MOSFETs (called also FinFET in literature) in which the channel body (hereinafter referred to as body) is surrounded from three sides by metal-gate [22]. Tri-gate MOSFETs have, compared to conventional top gate MOSFETs several advantages [23], [24], [25]: For small bodies, the threshold can be adjusted via the Body cross section and increases with n-channel MOSFETs with decreasing cross-section. The breakdown voltages of tri-gate MOSFETs are higher than comparable single-gate MOSFETs. Tri-gate structures show significantly better electrostatics and suppress short-channel effects significantly more effectively than top-gate structures. While for digital MOSFETs the short-channel effects are relevant for sub-threshold operation in the dc-state are essential, poor saturation of the drain current and large drain conductance for RF. The tri-gate concept has originally been developed for Si MOSFETs and leading chip makers, e.g., Intel, have already introduced tri-gate MOSFETs into mass production



Figure 1.2: The State of research on the normally-on and normally-off GaN HEMTs. (a)Transit frequency f_T and (b) Maximum oscillation frequency f_{max} as a function of gate length. The experimental data presented are compiled from the current literature.

[26],[27],[28],[21],[29]. The long-term research on Si tri-gate MOSFET have paid off and Intel now applies these transistors in its latest processors [30]. This successful development leads to the conclusion that intensive investigations on the suitability and potential of the tri-gate concept for GaN HEMTs approach should be performed.

Recently, the tri-gate concept has been proposed as an alternative approach to improve gate controllability of GaN HEMTs [31]. The tri-gate takes advantage of the three dimensional non-planar design where the gate is wrapped around narrow bodies from three sides. The tri-gate concept is interesting not only for Si MOS-FETs but for GaN RF HEMTs as well, since it is an alternative option to achieve normally-off operation and to suppress short-channel effects. Indeed, experimen-

1.1 OVERVIEW OF GAN RF TRANSISTORS

tal GaN tri-gate HEMTs showing a positive threshold voltage shift compared to conventional planar transistors have been demonstrated [32],[33],[34],[30]. Indepth insights into the dependence of the HEMT threshold voltage on the body width and etch depth have been presented by the author [35], [36]. A general advantage of the tri-gate design compared to conventional planar is the improved electrostatics leading to a better suppression of SCEs [37],[38],[39]. However, as can be seen from Fig. 1.3, until mid-2013 GaN RF tri-gate HEMTs still performed worse compared to their single-gate planar counterparts.



Figure 1.3: The State of research on GaN HEMTs: Transit frequency f_T and Maximum oscillation frequency f_{max} as a function of gate length for both planar and tri-gate ([31]) GaN HEMTs until mid of 2013.

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

The tri-gate concept represents a real breakthrough for GaN HEMTs. However, many of the tri-gate advantages are not fully exploited due to the lack of theoretical studies, specific advantages, technology limitations, optimized device designs and reliability issues. Furthermore, the elaboration of design guidelines and optimized transistor structure for high-frequency application required a great research effort.

1.2 Research Aims and Objectives

The advantages of the tri-gate architecture for the behavior of Si MOSFETs are meanwhile well established and relatively good understood. Although the GaN tri-gate HEMT also exploits the gate effect from three sides, the details of its operation are quite different. This becomes obvious when considering the position of the channel in the Si tri-gate MOSFET and comparing it to that in a GaN tri-gate HEMT. In a Si tri-gate MOSFET with relaxed body dimensions (large body cross-section), in the on-state three inversion channels (2DEG channels) are formed at the left, top, and right body/oxide interfaces.

If the body cross-section is reduced, the situation gradually changes and finally in Si tri-gate MOSFETs with very narrow and thin bodies the three channels merge to a single channel located at the center of the body cross-section (this effect is called volume inversion). In the GaN tri-gate HEMT, the conditions are entirely different. Here, regardless of the body dimensions, only one single 2DEG channel exists at the AlGaN/GaN interface and when shrinking the body cross-section, this channel merely gets narrower.

For fast transistors, short gates are mandatory. However, down scaling the gate length into the deep sub-100 nm range leads to undesirable short channel effects (SCE) which degrade the control of the gate over the channel resulting in an increase of the output conductance, which in turn, degrades the RF performance, in particular the power gain and the maximum frequency of oscillation [40],[41]. SCEs can be suppressed by different approaches, each with specific advantages and drawbacks. Examples are thin AlGaN/InGaN back-barriers, [42],[43],[44], N-polar GaN channels [45], and gate recessing [12]. It should be noted, however, that the improved performance of GaN HEMTs by using these approaches is achieved at the expense of a sophisticated processing.

Moreover, it has been already reported by Palacios et al, that GaN HEMT at very short gate lengths show a pronounced decrease at higher gate voltages due to the increase in access resistance which causes a drop down of the cutoff frequency f_T which limits the usage of GaN HEMT devices for high frequencies application [46]. As the tri-gate topology is proven to tremendously suppress short channel effects, one expects that GaN tri-gate HEMT should mitigate this linearity issue and improve the RF parameters.

For a theoretical description of GaN tri-gate HEMTs and simulation of their electrical behavior there are yet not many publications. However, to understand the physics of these transistors in order to assess their potential and to develop advantageous designs, in-depth theoretical work is essential. The state of research shows that GaN tri-gate normally-off HEMTs represents a very promising option for power switches. However, for RF applications, it seems that GaN tri-gate HEMTs are performing worse in terms of the cutoff frequency than planar counterpart [31], and the reason was not clear at the time I started my research on GaN tri-gate HEMTs. Therefore, further research on the theory and technology of GaN tri-gate HEMTs will advance our knowledge and improve their future applications. The present thesis aims at performing in-depth theoretical investigations on GaN tri-gate HEMTs and to develop optimized transistor design to fully exploit the potential of the tri-gate architecture. To this end, extensive 2D (two-dimensional) and 3D device simulations have performed. The thesis provides systematic theoretical studies in the following areas.

1.3 Original Contribution of Research Field

In 2012, when this work has started, there was no clear understanding of tri-gate physics. There was only few published research on GaN tri-gate HEMT/MISFET [17], [31]. During this work, the author was able to achieve and publish valuable information that helped to enrich the knowledge on GaN-based tri-gates HEMTs and inspired other research groups and was able to:

- Obtain an encompassing picture of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs physics and elaborate of the similarities and differences between Si tri-gate MOSFETs and GaN tri-gate HEMTs.
- Compare and calibrate physic-based simulation tools with respect to measured AC and DC data and include many expected physical behaviors.
- Use physic-based device simulations to reliably calculate DC and AC-small signal analysis characteristics of GaN tri-gate HEMTs reported in literature and fabricated by our project partner (IAF, Freiburg, Germany).

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

- Investigate the DC performance of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs design and compare it to that of conventional planar HEMTs such as threshold voltage dependency on body with, etch depth and separation.
- Provide guidelines to achieve normally-off operation on several structures.
- Investigate of the origin of short-channel effects in GaN tri-gate HEMTs in the off- and in the on-state.
- suppressing the short channel effects by achieving the optimum GaN tri-gate HEMT's geometry to ensure better electrostatic improvement.
- Investigate the RF performance of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs design, compare it to that of conventional planar HEMTs and elaborate the merits and drawback of GaN tr-gate HEMTs.
- Investigate the effects of unavoidable process-induced variations, particularly of the properties of neighboring parallel bodies, on the overall transistor performance.
- Propose design guidelines to reduce the parasitic elements which has led our project partner IAF Germany to demonstrate one of the fasted GaN HEMT devices.
- Characterizing measured and simulated data to provide valuable set of results that can be trusted.
- Make suggestion for a future research work that can leads to more improvements.

1.4 Organization of Thesis

The thesis contains 5 chapters and is organized as follows: After the introduction, a brief survey of the history of GaN HEMTs, of their main applications and their limitations will be provided in Chapter 2, together with relevant background information on the framework of GaN HEMT simulation and the models needed for device simulation.

Chapter 3 deals with DC simulations of GaN based HEMTs and discusses in detail the DC behavior and related figures of merit (such as threshold voltage, short-channel effects, breakdown voltage) of GaN tri-gate HEMTs and compare these to their conventional planar counterparts. In Chapter 4, the RF performance of GaN tri-gate HEMT structures is investigated and discussed. Additionally, measures to improve the performance of these devices by proposing design guidelines are elaborated in this chapter. Finally, Chapter 5 summarizes the work, draws conclusions from the simulation results, and provides an outlook for future work.

The research in the frame of the present thesis has been performed in close collaboration with Fraunhofer IAF in Freiburg, Germany. At IAF, appropriate designs for GaN tri-gate HEMTs considering both the fabrication capabilities available at IAF, existing processing limitations, and the findings of the author's simulations presented in this thesis, have been elaborated and transferred to experimental devices. A thorough electrical characterization at IAF revealed world record performance of these GaN RF tri-gate HEMTs as will be shown at the end of thesis.

Chapter 2

Overview of the GaN-Based HEMTs

The following chapter deals with the basics of GaN HEMTs. It presents first a brief history on GaN as a material for semiconductor technology and the advantages of such material in RF electronics. Furthermore, the structure, operation and important characteristics of conventional GaN HEMTs are discussed. This chapter also deals with the physic-based device simulation tools (Nextnano³, 2D and 3D TCAD Silvaco) used to simulate GaN HEMTs. It presents the used carrier transport and mobility models used in simulations, possible effects such as traps in bulk material, formation of 2DEG in the GaN HEMT channel. A brief overview on the commonly used figures of merits to characterize the DC and RF performance are also presented in this chapter.

2.1 Structure and Operation

A GaN-based HEMT is a three-terminal device in which the carriers, electrons, are traveling through a 2DEG channel at the AlGaN/GaN interface and the number of electrons is modulated by the electric field that results from the gate bias. First report on the fabricating of a HEMT using an AlGaN/GaN heterojunction with n-doped barrier was presented by Khan et al. in 1993 [8], reporting 23 mS/mm transconductance and 563 cm²/Vs 2DEG mobility at 300K. Only one year later, the same group reported first microwave results for GaN HEMTs, with cutoff frequency (f_T) of 11 GHz and maximum frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) of 14 GHz [9]. This, however, was very low compared to theoretical material limits, and a lot of research has been conducted to improve the performance of GaN HEMTs.

2.1.1 Conventional GaN HEMT

Essentially, a GaN-based HEMT consists of a 100-120 nm nucleation layer grown on a substrate material (Si, Sapphire or SiC), followed by a thick isolating GaN buffer layer (1-3 μ m), a barrier layer (in this work AlGaN and AlInN) and a relatively thin GaN cap layer to reduce leakage current and suppress current collapse [47]. Figure 2.1 shows the cross section of a GaN HEMT. Normally, substrates have different lattice constants than the GaN layer, which in other words means a lattice-mismatch inducing strain between the substrate and GaN layer, and this would cause a high density of lattice defects. To avoid this, a nucleation layer (most likely AlN) is grown on top of the substrate.

AlGaN/GaN HEMT presents a unique feature: A 2DEG is formed a the heterojunction due to polarization effects and the conduction band offset between the barrier and channel layers. The barrier has a higher conduction band than the channel, and due to the conduction band discontinuity the electrons transfer from the larger band gap (AlGaN or AlInN) to the smaller band gap GaN.



Figure 2.1: A schematic of the investigated planar GaN HEMT structure.

2.1 STRUCTURE AND OPERATION

The high sheet carrier concentration at the AlGaN/GaN interface ($\approx 2 \times 10^{13}$ cm⁻²) induced by the piezoelectric and spontaneous polarization charges, along with the confinement of two dimensional electron gas (2DEG) results in band bendings at the heterojunction. Figure 2.2 illustrate the energy band diagram under the gate electrode. The large carrier density is mainly at the AlGaN/GaN interface due to spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization effects. The high sheet charge along with the conduction band offset between AlGaN/GaN leads to the formation of a quantum well having a triangular shape as depicted in Fig. 2.2. The mobility of confined electrons and the saturation velocity at the quantum well are to high compared to bulk material, which is a key feature of the GaN-based HEMTs. The 2DEG sheet charge can be controlled by applying an appropriate bias on the Schottky barrier gate place on the barrier layer.



Figure 2.2: Simulated energy band diagrams and electron density underneath the gate region of an AlGaN/GaN heterojunction with 1 μ m GaN buffer, 22 nm Al_{0.22}Ga_{0.78}N barrier and a 2 nm cap thickness.

The drain current I_{DS} in the GaN HEMT flow from drain to source and is controlled by the applied gate voltage which is varies the 2DEG. The Schottky gate is a reverse biased and the electrons in the 2DEG will be depleted when applying a negative voltage to the gate. This is due to the normally-on nature of GaN HEMT, which required applying a negative gate voltage relative to drain and source contacts to switch the device OFF.

2.1.2 Polarization Effects in GaN HEMTs

Group-III nitride materials such as GaN, AlN and InN exist in wurzite and zincblende crystal structures. However, wurzite crystal structure is commonly used in electronic devices due to their large spontaneous polarization if no external electric field is applied (because of the noncentro symmetric nature of the wurzite crystal structure)[48],[49].



Figure 2.3: Spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization bound interface charges and 2DEGs in pseudomorphic $GaN/Al_xGa_{1-x}N/GaN$ heterostructure with Ga-face (left) and N-face (right).

Furthermore, stressing the wurzite structure along the [0001] direction is found to form a nonzero piezoelectric modulus, which results in piezoelectric effects. Polarization charges are formed between the barrier (e.g., $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ or $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$) and the GaN buffer due to these piezoelectric effects and the difference in spontaneous polarization between the barrier/channel of GaN FETs as shown in Fig. 2.3. As shown here, the spontaneous polarization in case of Ga-face is negative because all direction vectors point toward the substrate while in the N-face structure, the direction vector points away from substrate.

The spontaneous polarization charge for $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ alloys as a function of x (in C m⁻²) are give by [48],[49]:

$$P_{AlGaN}^{sp} = -0.090x - 0.034(1-x) + 0.021x(1-x)$$
(2.1)

2.1 STRUCTURE AND OPERATION

$$P_{AlInN}^{sp} = -0.090x - 0.042(1-x) + 0.070x(1-x)$$
(2.2)

As shown in Fig. 2.4, the spontaneous polarization charge for both $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ have nonlinear behavior as a function of the alloy composition x. This nonlinear dependence is caused by the third term in Eq. 2.1 and Eq. 2.2. It is



Figure 2.4: Spontaneous polarization of the $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ alloys with wurzite crystals calculated from Eq. 2.1 and Eq. 2.2

not enough to know only the spontaneous polarization to predict the polarization interface charges between the GaN-based structures, because the GaN-based heterostructure are grown strained and pseudomorphically on buffer layers. Therefore, in order to ensure a better description of the polarization interface charges in GaN-based heterostructure, both spontaneous and piezoelectric have to be calculated. The piezoelectric polarization based on that can defined by the nonvanishing component of the piezoelectric polarization caused by the biaxial strain as [48]:

$$P_3^{pz} = \varepsilon_1 e_{31} + \varepsilon_2 e_{32} + \varepsilon_3 e_{33} \tag{2.3}$$

The piezoelectric polarization pointing along the [0001] direction when a strained AlGaN layer is grown on a relaxed GaN bulk layer is calculated under the the assumptions that $e_{31}=e_{32}$ and $\varepsilon_3=-2\frac{C_{13}}{C_{33}}\varepsilon_1$ to be

$$P_3^{pz} = 2\varepsilon_1 (e_{31} - e_{33} \frac{C_{13}}{C_{33}})$$
(2.4)

the strain is calculated as

$$\varepsilon_1 = \frac{a_0 - a(x)}{a(x)} \tag{2.5}$$

where a_0 represents the in-plane lattice constant for the relaxed GaN buffer and a is the in-plane lattice constant for the strained barrier (i.e., $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ or $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$).



Figure 2.5: Piezoelectric polarization of the $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ alloys with wurzite crystals calculated from Eq. 2.9 and 2.10

Based on Equ. 2.5 and the linear interpolation of both the elastic and piezoelectric constants, the piezoelectric polarization charges (give in Cm^{-2}) for the $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ barriers are found to be nonlinearly dependent on the

2.1 STRUCTURE AND OPERATION

alloy composition as follow:

$$P_{GaN}^{pz} = -0.918\varepsilon + 9.541\varepsilon^2 \tag{2.6}$$

$$P_{AlN}^{pz} = -1.808\varepsilon + 5.624\varepsilon^2 \text{ for } \varepsilon < 0$$

$$P_{AlN}^{pz} = -1.808\varepsilon - 7.888\varepsilon^2 \text{ for } \varepsilon > 0$$

$$(2.7)$$

$$P_{InN}^{pz} = -1.373\varepsilon + 7.559\varepsilon^2 \tag{2.8}$$

By applying Vergard's law to calculate strain $\varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon(x)$ and using Eq. 2.6, 2.7 and 2.8, the polarization charge for strained $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ barriers grown on relaxed GaN buffer is calculated as follow:

$$P_{AlGaN}^{pz} = x P_{AlN}^{pz}(\varepsilon(x)) + (1-x) P_{GaN}^{pz}(\varepsilon(x))$$
(2.9)

$$P_{AlInN}^{pz} = x P_{AlN}^{pz}(\varepsilon(x)) + (1-x) P_{InN}^{pz}(\varepsilon(x))$$
(2.10)

In Fig. 2.5, the piezoelectric polarization for both $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ heterostructures as a function of the alloy composition is shown. It is important to note that the $Al_{0.82}In_{0.18}N$ heterostructure is lattice matched (i.e., piezoelectric polarization is zero). It has been shown that increasing the polarization charge at the barrier/channel interface (i.e. increasing the electron density in the 2DEG) can results in a decreasing source resistance R_s , which correspondingly increases transconductance based on:

$$g_{m,ext} = \frac{g_{m,int}}{1 + R_s g_{m,int}} \tag{2.11}$$

where $g_{m,ext}$ is the extrinsic transconductance and $g_{m,int}$ is the intrinsic one. This can be done by either increasing the aluminum content of the $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ barrier or by using another barrier material. However, if the Al-content exceeds 30%, partial relaxation becomes likely that in turn reduces the polarization and degrades the electron mobility in the 2DEG [50]. A good alternative is the use of lattice matched (i.e. unstrained) $Al_{0.83}In_{0.17}N$ barriers, where relaxation is not an issue (see Fig. 2.9).



Figure 2.6: A 3D schematic illustration of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMTs structure.

2.1.3 GaN tri-gate HEMT

Commonly, AlGaN/GaN HEMTs are normally-on transistors, i.e., they are in the on-state for zero applied gate voltage and have a negative threshold voltage. For various important applications such as fail-safe power switches and RF amplifiers with single-polarity power supply [51],[52], however, normally-off transistors having a positive threshold voltage are needed. Unfortunately, achieving a positive threshold voltage in AlGaN/GaN structures is more difficult compared to GaAsand InP-based HEMTs due to the high density of the polarization-induced 2DEG (two-dimensional electron gas) at the AlGaN/GaN interface. A viable topology that has been recently used and found to provide a significant shift of threshold voltage V_{Th} toward positive is the GaN tri-gate HEMT [53],[16].

The tri-gate design is proposed as an alternative approach to improve gate controllability of GaN HEMTs which enhances the performance in the ON-state while improving the OFF-state at the same time. Periodic multiple 2DEG channels and trenches can be formed using dry etching processes. The tri-gate takes advantage of the 3D non-planar design where the gate is wrapped around narrow AlGaN/GaN bodies from three sides as shown in Fig 2.6. The x-axis horizontal layout between source and drain, y-axis points toward the vertical layout defin-

2.1 STRUCTURE AND OPERATION

ing the distance from nucleation layer to the top of gate electrode and z-direction define the width of the structure.

Figure 2.7, depicts 2D (in x-y direction) electron distribution through a vertical cut at the mid of the gate electrode (in z-direction) of the layer sequence. Multiple tri-gate bodies are realized in Fig. 2.7a instead of one wide channel in the conventional planar GaN HEMT (Fig. 2.7b). Experimental GaN tri-gate HEMTs showing a significant shift of threshold voltage toward normally-off compared to conventional top-gate control transistors have been demonstrated [17] and shortly afterwards GaN tri-gate HEMTs with improved gate controllability for down-scaled gate lengths and positive threshold voltages have been reported [31],[32].



Figure 2.7: 2D contour plot of the electron distribution of two GaN HEMT device having the same total gate-width calculated at zero applied gate voltage for (a) Planar (b) tri-gate GaN HEMT structures with 100 nm body width.

CHAPTER 2 OVERVIEW OF THE GAN-BASED HEMTS

The shift of threshold voltage in GaN tri-gate HEMTs with narrow AlGaN/-GaN bodies is caused by the combination of two effects, namely (i) the enhanced gate control due to the two gates at the body sidewalls in addition to the top-gate and (ii) partial strain relaxation in the AlGaN barrier of narrow bodies resulting in a reduced piezoelectric polarization [34],[30] and, consequently, a lower 2DEG sheet density for a given gate voltage.

An additional general advantage of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs design compared to conventional top-gate transistors (that has been demonstrated not only for GaN tri-gate HEMTs but for Si tri-gate MOSFETs as well) is the improved electrostatics leading to a better suppression of short channel effects [25],[28],[21],[22]. This improved suppression of short channel effects will allow for further channel down scaling of GaN HETMs.

In [54],[46] excellent RF improvement in terms of linearity for the AlInN/GaN tri-gate compared with the conventional planar is reported as a result of reducing access resistance in the source region. The improvement in linearity means flatter f_T (less bias dependent) which considered to be attractive for millimeter-wave applications. It should be noted that most GaN tri-gate HEMTs reported are so far long-channel devices and that only little is known on the behavior of short-channel GaN tri-gate devices.

The GaN tri-gate HEMT design considered here has the same layer sequence presented in previous subsections. Both conventional planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs are fabricated with similar process steps on the same wafer for fair comparison. The layer sequence consists of a nucleation layer, a GaN buffer/channel layer, an $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ barrier, a GaN cap, a Si_3N_4 passivation layer is deposited on the inactive (etched) area and a Ni/Au gate electrode with gate length L_G wrapped around the body from three sides (i.e., on top of the GaN cap and the sidewalls) is defined.

The source to gate distance L_{SG} and drain to gate distance L_{GD} are fixed at 0.7 μ m. The GaN tri-gate HEMTs body width w, body height h (i.e., the body etching depth) and the separation between two adjacent bodies d, unless otherwise stated all are fixed to 100 nm. The entire structure is assumed to be undoped, however, acceptor-like traps in the bulk with activation energy of 0.64eV and density of 1.3×10^{16} cm⁻² are assumed to reduce the bulk leakage in the off-state and to provide isolation by compensating the unintentional doping resulting from the metal organic vapor deposition (MOCVD)[39].
2.2 Simulation of GaN-Based Devices

Before we start the discussion on devices simulation and the models used for it, it worth to review some basic concepts of GaN-based HEMTs simulation and discuss fundamental semiconductor equations. This is important to understand the simplification and limitations inherent in such calculations. To this end, we provide an overview of device simulation, as well as the physical models and parameters used for simulating GaN-based devices. The polarization including spontaneous and piezoelectric charges are also introduced in addition of the channel formation in GaN HEMTs. Furthermore, carrier transport under low and high field conditions is described. The material parameters required for the simulation are provided in details.

Semiconductor device simulation has gained considerable attention during the last five decades, and it has helped so far the semiconductor industry by predicting, analyzing and improving devices performance and design. Devices are getting smaller and much more sophisticated, and this requires device simulation to still continue effectively predicting the physics and behavior of semiconductor devices. Most required semiconductor's properties to be investigated by research and industry are steady-state DC, noise, thermal, small and large-signal analysis.

Most device simulators utilizes a combination of mathematical models to describe the electrical characteristics of electron devices which are associated with specific physical operations and bias conditions. Approximating the operation of the electron device onto two or three dimensional grid (mesh). At every grid point several equations inside the simulated device are solved. These equations are derived from Maxwell's law and consist of Poisson equation, the continuity and the transport equations. The mathematical models used to solve these equations consist of, set of basic equations which describe and relate the carrier densities and electrostatic potential within the simulated structure.

Technology computer-aided design (TCAD) simulations are widely used for research purposes. These simulations capable of simulating large scales (e.g., micrometer scale) as well as deep sub-micron scales. TCAD simulations incorporate numerical methods and advanced physical models for simulating most semiconductor devices behaviors. Modeling and simulating the device physical characteristics is seen to be important in predicting devices performance. Moreover, they are shown to be much faster and cheaper than fabricating and measuring experimental devices, and they could provide information that is impossible to get from real devices. The simulations tools to be used are the device simulator:

- Nextnano³ that allows both quantum-mechanical and classical 2D simulations [55].
- DEVICE3D Silvaco to perform 2D and 3D classical device simulations[56].

2.2.1 Transport Model

The transport of electrons and holes is described by Boltzmann equation (BTE)[57]. The BTE for electron gas in semiconductor is defined as:

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + u\nabla_x f + \frac{qE}{\hbar}\nabla_k f = C(f) \tag{2.12}$$

where f is the electron distribution in momentum space k and a physical space x. The vector u is the velocity coordinate in state ($u = \nabla_k \epsilon / \hbar$, $\epsilon = \epsilon(k)$ describes the conduction band energy), q the elementary charge, \hbar the reduced Planck constant $(h/2\pi)$, E is the electrical field and ∇_k the velocity gradient operator.

However, solving the BTE is typically very difficult due to its integro-differential nature with seven independent variables. To get a result through a direct solution of the BTE one has to make a drastic approximation to solve the basic equations (drift-diffusion and Poisson) governing the transport in semiconductors and devices containing them. Simplifying and approximating the BTE is used to obtain the current density equations or/and charge transport models. Different transport models, however can result from this approximation such as the kinetic models (quantum transport equations, hydrodynamic and semi- classical BTE) and Driftdiffusion model (known as balance equations). Although more advanced models are provided and included by many simulators, the drift-diffusion model (DDM) remains the simplest and useful transport model of constitutive equations.

$$J_n = qn\mu_n E + qD_n \nabla_n \tag{2.13}$$

$$J_p = qn\mu_p E + qD_p\nabla_p \tag{2.14}$$

where J_n , J_n are the electron and holes current densities, n the electron concentration, μ_n , μ_p are the electron and holes mobilities, D_n , D_p are the diffusion coefficient of the electrons and holes which can be obtained from the Einstein relationship as

$$D_n = \frac{K_B T_L}{q} \mu_n \tag{2.15}$$

$$D_p = \frac{K_B T_L}{q} \mu_p \tag{2.16}$$

The transport equations governing charge flow, and the fields driving charge flow are the main kernels which have to be solved self-consistently and simultaneously. The electrostatic potential is related to the space charge density using Poisson equation as follow:

$$div(\varepsilon\nabla\psi) = -\rho \tag{2.17}$$

where ε is the local permittivity, ψ is electrostatic potential, and ρ is the local space charge density which is the sum of contributions from all mobile and fixed charges (i.e., electrons, holes and ionized impurities). The electric field is calculated from the gradient of the potential as:

$$\vec{E} = -\nabla\psi \tag{2.18}$$

In this work, we consider the exact time saving (classical calculation) and the though time consuming quantum mechanical description (Poisson-Schrödinger). Well known drift diffusion model is also used for 2D and 3D simulations. We compare two approaches and see what effect is obtained by each approach. The goal is to conduct a systematic theoretical study, to obtain an encompassing picture of the physics of GaN planar and GaN tri-gate HEMTs. Therefore, several simulation setups and runs are conducted and this required model validation to calibrate the simulator.

Regardless of the transport models, there are also other issues to be considered such as the effect of quantum confinement in the channel perpendicular to the direction of current flow. This is normally done by simultaneous self-consistent solutions of the Schrödinger and Poisson equations using Nextnano³ simulator [55]. As a solution, we obtain the sub-band energies, the corresponding wave functions and the spatial distribution of the associated electrons. This means a significant additional computational effort in the device simulations. Therefore, approximate solutions are often used.

Figure 2.8 shows a comparison between classically (2D Poisson) calculated electron sheet density for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs using Nextnano³ and TCAD Silvaco. Both structures have the same layer sequence a 1 μ m GaN buffer, a 14 nm Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}N barrier and 2 nm GaN cap layer. The electron sheet density is calculated classically by solving of Poisson equation.



Figure 2.8: A comparison between classically (2D Poisson) calculated electron sheet density for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs using Nextnano³ and TCAD Silvaco. Both structures have the same layer sequence: 1 μ m GaN buffer, a 14 nm Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}N barrier and 2 nm GaN cap. For GaN tri-gate HEMTs, the gate width w is 50 nm and h is 30 nm and depth d is 30 nm. The planar device has a gate width of 1 μ m.

2.2.2 Traps

Since HEMT structures are consisting of several layers, defects are expected to be present within either individual layers and interfaces. Existence of crystal defects and impurities in semiconductor materials have been shown to be caused by the presence of impurities in the bulk or dangling bonds at the interface. This, however, affects the electrical characteristic of semiconductor devices by changing the density of space charge at the interface. Depending on where this defects are spatially or eclectically, some of these defects may acts as donor or acceptor type [39],[58], [59]. Such influence is considered in Poisson's equation.

$$\rho = q(p - n + N_D^+ - N_A^-) - Q_T \tag{2.19}$$

where n and p are the electron and holes concentrations, N_D^+ and N_A^- are the ionized donor and acceptor impurity concentrations, Q_T is the charge caused by defects and traps.

$$Q_T = q(N_{tD}^+ + N_{tA}^-) \tag{2.20}$$

2.2 SIMULATION OF GAN-BASED DEVICES

where N_{tD}^{+} and N_{tA}^{-} are the ionized donor-like and acceptor-like traps.

2.2.3 Simulation of 2DEG in GaN-Based Devices

In the two investigated layer sequences, we assume that the AlGaN and AlInN barriers are grown on relaxed GaN buffer, thus both spontaneous and piezoelectric polarizations are pointing in the same direction. The total polarization charge in general is defined here as the sum of spontaneous and piezoelectric polarizations. It is shown that the bound charge density (σ) is associated with a gradient of polarization (P) in space which are calculated is given by:

$$\sigma = -\nabla P \tag{2.21}$$

The difference in polarization charge at the interface between the AlGaN and GaN leads to a polarization sheet charge:

$$\sigma_{AlGaN/GaN} = P_{GaN} - P_{AlGaN}$$

$$= (P_{GaN}^{sp} + P_{GaN}^{pz}) - (P_{AlGaN}^{sp} + P_{AlGaN}^{pz})$$

$$(2.22)$$

and at the interface between the AlInN and GaN:

$$\sigma_{AlInN/GaN} = P_{GaN} - P_{AlInN}$$

$$= (P_{GaN}^{sp} + P_{GaN}^{pz}) - (P_{AlInN}^{sp} + P_{AlInN}^{pz})$$

$$(2.23)$$

Here, P_{GaN}^{pz} is assumed zero because bulk GaN buffer layers are assumed relaxed (no strain). An accumulation of free electrons at the GaN interface will compensate the induced sheet charge at the AlGaN interface, and the sheet electron concentration $(n_s(x))$ can be calculated as follow [48, 49]:

$$n_s(x) = \frac{\sigma(x)}{q} - \frac{\epsilon_0 \epsilon_r(x)}{q^2 d} [q\phi_b(x) + E_F(x) - \Delta E_c(x)]$$
(2.24)

where σ is the total polarization induced charge, q the electron charge, d the thickness of the AlGaN/AlInN barrier, $q\phi_b$ the Schottky barrier of the gate on top of the barrier, E_F the position of the Fermi level with respect to the edge of GaN conduction band energy, ϵ_0 , ϵ_r are the vacuum and relative permittivities and ΔE_c is the offset of conduction band energy at the barrier/GaN interface. From Eq 2.24 it is clear that the sheet concentration charge strongly depends on the Alcontent in the Al_xGa_{1-x}N/Al_xIn_{1-x}N and/or on the barrier thickness. Figure 2.9 illustrate of the bound interface of GaN, AIN and InN, also the influence of varying the Al-content on total resulting interface charge.



Figure 2.9: Bound interface density of GaN,AlN and InN crystals as a function of the alloys composition x where the dependence of biaxial strain is assumed in the basal plane [48]. Inset: show the tensile and comprehensive strains of the Al_xIn_{1-x}N barrier as a function of the alloy composition. The Al_xIn_{1-x}N barrier is lattice matched at x = 0.82 (strain is zero).

As a result of the spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization charges, even without a doping in the barrier a high density 2DEG is achieved at the interface between AlGaN/GaN. In the simulation, this is done by introducing a fixed sheet charge (e.g., positive at the AlGaN/GaN interface and negative at the cap/AlGaN interface).

The energy band diagram and sheet density for zero applied voltage ($V_{GS} = 0$, where V_{GS} is the gate-source voltage and V_{DS} is the drain-source voltage) for the two investigated planar and tri-gate structures are shown in Fig. 2.10. The layer sequence consists of a 120 nm AlN nucleation layer, a 2 μ m GaN buffer/channel layer, a 22 nm Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x = 0.22, and a 3 nm GaN



Figure 2.10: Simulated energy Band diagrams and electron densities underneath the gate region of AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure with 22 nm barrier and a 2 nm cap thickness (a) planar (b) in a vertical cut-plane through the channel of GaN tri-gate HEMT structure close to the side-gate Schottky contact.

cap. A passivation layer of 100 nm Si₃N₄ is deposited on the cap between the source/drain and gate electrodes, and a Ni/Au gate with length L_G of 100 nm is wrapped around the body from three sides (i.e., on top of the GaN cap and at the sidewalls). The source-gate and gate-drain distance L_{SG} , L_{GD} are 0.7 μ m. The GaN tri-gate HEMTs device has 100 nm wide body, a 100 nm etch depth h, a 100 nm long fin (only underneath gate) and the separation between adjacent bodies is d = 100 nm.

2.2.4 Carriers Mobility and Saturation Velocity

The velocity of electron in the channel depends on the electric field and the mobility at low field based on the following relationship:

$$v = \mu_n E \tag{2.25}$$

where μ_n is the electron mobility and E is the applied electric field. Considering that velocity is increasing by increasing applied electric field based on Eq. 2.25, and that the mobility of electrons in AlGaN/GaN HEMT is affected by scattering in the semiconductor crystal, having a good mobility model in the simulation tool will lead to a better and accurate simulation.

The carrier mobility for III-nitride materials at low field presents a linear dependency on the field (ohmic). Hence, mobility is a constant and called low field mobility. However, at higher applied fields, it no longer linearly depends on the

CHAPTER 2 OVERVIEW OF THE GAN-BASED HEMTS

field, but rather has a sub-linear field dependency. For calculating the mobility at the fields, the Farahmand Modified Caughey Thomas Model (FMCT model) is used. This model is a composition N and temperature T dependent model and a result of fitting like Caughey model to Monte Carlo data [60], [61]. The carrier mobility at a low field based on that model is described as follow:

$$\mu_0(T,N) = \mu_{min} \left(\frac{T}{300}\right)^{\beta} + \frac{(\mu_{max} - \mu_{min}) \left(\frac{T}{300}\right)^{\delta}}{1 + \left[\frac{N}{N_{Ref} \left(\frac{T}{300}\right)^{\gamma}}\right]^{\alpha(T/300)^{\varepsilon}}}$$
(2.26)

Here N is the doping level, T is the lattice temperature, μ_{min} and μ_{min} are the minimum and maximum expected mobility values, N_{Ref} is the total doping concentration, β , α , δ , γ , ε are parameters describing the shape of mobility characteristic. These parameters are determined by fitting measured mobility data, and it can be found in [61] for various nitride materials.

For high field mobility is same model is used within this work. This model is based also on a fit to Monte Carlo for bulk III-nitride and could be specified using the following dependence.

$$\mu_n(E) = \frac{\mu_0(T, N) + v_n^{sat}(\frac{E^{n_1} - 1}{E_c^{n_1}})}{1 + a(\frac{E}{E_c})^{n_2} + (\frac{E}{E_c})^{n_1}}$$
(2.27)

where $\mu_0(T, N)$ is the low field mobility resulting from Eq. 2.26 and v_n^{sat} is the saturation velocity. The parameters in Eq. 2.27 are determined from Monte Carlo data for bulk III-nitride [60]. This model is used within this work for predicting current using 2D and 3D device simulation and is found to be in a good agreement with measurement. Figure 2.11 demonstrates the used specific III-nitride steady-state electron drift velocity compared to measured ones versus electric field for GaN material system.

2.2.5 Metal-Semiconductor Contacts

Contacts are important parts of HEMTs as they play a role in defining the carrier transport to/from the semiconductor and the metal contact of the HEMTs. The metal contacts here can be classified into two types, namely Schottky and ohmic contacts.



Figure 2.11: Electron velocity vs electric field in AlGaN/GaN where the carrier mobility is extracted using the FMCT model in comparison to measured data[62].

2.2.5.1 Schottky Contacts

Schottky contacts show rectifying current-voltage characterics like conventional pn diodes. If such contacts are reverse biased, only a small reverse current flows, while in the forward direction, large currents can flow. In GaN HEMTs, the gate is a Schottky contact. Since for proper HEMT operation the gate current should be as small as possible, the Schottky gate contact is either reversed biased or only a small forward bias is applied to keep the gate current low. The barrier height for Schottky contacts on wide bandgap materials like GaN strongly depends on the work function of the metal (e.g., Nickel, Platinum, Gold, etc.) as shown in Tab. 2.1. In general, Schottky contacts can be formed using both n-type and p-type semiconductors.

The surface potential of the Schottky contact is given by:

$$\psi_s = \chi + \frac{E_g}{2q} + \frac{kT_L}{2q} \ln \frac{N_C}{N_V} - \phi_c + V_{applied} \tag{2.28}$$

where χ is the electron affinity of the semiconductor material, E_g is the energy bandgap, N_C is the effective density of states in the conduction, N_V is the effective

Metal	Workfunction (eV).		
Galliumn (Ga)	4.20		
Silver (Ag)	4.26		
Aluminum (Al)	4.28		
Titanium (Ti)	4.33		
Silicon (Si)	4.52		
Gold (Au)	5.10		
Nickel (Ni)	5.15		
Platinum (Pi)	5.65		

Table 2.1: Metal contacts and their workfunctions

density of states in valence band and T_L is the ambient temperature. The work function for the Schottky contact in Nextnano³ is defined as:

$$\phi_c = \chi + \phi_B \tag{2.29}$$

where ϕ_B is the barrier height at the metal-semiconductor interface in eV which is defined as is the energy difference between the band edge with majority carriers and the Fermi energy of a metal. In GaN HEMTs, a voltage is applied to the gate electrode, modulates the 2DEG at the AlGaN/GaN interface and also modulates the drain to source current.

In TCAD Silvaco, If the thermionic emission model is enabled of the CON-TACT statement then the quasi-Fermi levels, ϕ_n and ϕ_p , are no longer equal to $V_{applied}$. Instead, these parameters are defined by a current boundary conditions at the surface. In our investigation we enable a thermionic emission Schottky contact with tunneling and barrier lowering. In the simulations we consider the default values defined by the simulator for the used tunneling models and only m^* is modified to bring the simulated gate leakage current into an agreement with the experimental data. This value for effective electron mass m^* is found to be 1.45 for the conventional planar GaN HEMT.

2.2.5.2 Ohmic Contacts

Ohmic contacts represent the second type of metal-semiconductor contacts. In contrast to Schottky contacts, they show a low resistance regardless of the polarity of the applied voltage. In GaN HEMTs, source and drain are Ohmic contacts.

2.2.6 Material parameters

The simulation of GaN based HEMT using Nextnano³ or TCAD Silvaco requires certain models and definitions to describe the material parameters of nitride compounds. It worth to mention here that Nextnano is used to calculate sheet densities, while TCAD is used to calculate current and RF characteristics for GaN HEMTs. Although TCAD Silvaco contains several built-in models and material properties, one has to consider the most appropriate values since a range of numbers already exist in the literature. The material parameters as used in the simulations are summarized in Tab. 2.2. The material parameters needed for the simulations are obtained as follows. The effective electron masses for GaN and AIN are taken from [48],[49] and the corresponding masses for $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ are calculated by linear interpolation.

$$m_{\parallel}^*(AlGaN) = 0.322x + 0.186(1-x) \tag{2.30}$$

$$m_{\perp}^*(AlGaN) = 0.329x + 0.209(1-x) \tag{2.31}$$

$$m_{\parallel}^*(AlInN) = 0.322x + 0.186(1-x) \tag{2.32}$$

$$m_{\perp}^{*}(AlInN) = 0.329x + 0.209(1-x)$$
(2.33)

The bandgap E_G for the AlGaN and AlInN are obtained using the nonlinear interpolation scheme from [63].

$$E_G^{AlGaN}(x) = [6.13x + 3.42(1-x) - 1.0x(1-x)]e.V$$
(2.34)

$$E_G^{AlInN}(x) = [6.13x + 1.95(1 - x) - 5.4x(1 - x)]e.V$$
(2.35)

and the conduction band offset ΔE_C for the AlGaN and AlInN are obtained using the nonlinear interpolation scheme

$$\nabla E_C^{AlGaN}(x) = 0.63(E_G^{AlGaN} - 3.42) \tag{2.36}$$

$$\nabla E_C^{AlInN}(x) = 0.63(E_G^{AlInN} - 1.95) \tag{2.37}$$

the dielectric constant is calculated as follow:

$$\varepsilon_r^{AlGaN}(x) = 0.03x + 10.28$$
 (2.38)

$$\varepsilon_r^{AlInN}(x) = 4.33x + 10.28$$
 (2.39)

Table 2.2: Material parameters used for the simulation (effective masses in growth direction and perpendicular to the growth direction, relative dielectric constant, nonparabolicity of the Γ valley, band gap, conduction band offset, polarization bound charge).

Parameter	GaN	$Al_{0.22}Ga_{0.78}N$	$Al_{0.83}In_{0.17}N$	AlN	Ref.
$m^*_{\parallel}(m_0)$	0.186	0.216	0.278	0.322	[63]
$m_{\perp}^{"}(m_0)$	0.209	0.235	0.284	0.329	[63]
ε_r	10.28	10.29	11.04	10.31	[63]
$\alpha(eV^{-1})$	0.363	0.335	0.258	0.237	[63]
$E_G(eV)$	3.42	3.845	4.657	6.130	[63]
$\Delta E_C(eV)$	-	0.267	0.78	1.707	[63]
$\sigma(cm^{-2})$	-	9.63×10^{12}	2.38×10^{13}	-3.49×10^{13}	[48]

The Schottky barrier height ϕ_B of 1.0 eV is assumed for the gate metal on GaN and of 1eV + ΔE_C for the gate on AlGaN. Note that although a ϕ_B of 1eV is a typical value for Ni/Au contacts on n-type GaN [64]. The mobility model is calibrated to reproduce the same current for the reference planar device, and the value needed to bring simulated and measured data into an agreement is found to be 1000 cm²/V.s when no extra contact resistances are applied to the source and drain.

2.3 Calibration of Simulation Tool

In order to accurately simulate the device performance, some assumptions/modifications to the simple GaN HEMT structure is made. The planar GaN HEMT layer sequence used for model calibration similar to [65] consists of a 120 nm AlN nucleation layer, a 2 μ m GaN buffer/channel layer, a 22 nm Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x = 0.22, and a 3 nm GaN cap. A passivation layer of 100 nm Si₃N₄ is deposited on the cap between the source/drain and gate electrodes. The source-gate and gate-drain distance L_{SG} , L_{GD} are 0.7 μ m.

- The FMCT model is used for the low field mobility while the nitride specific field dependent mobility models are used for high field which is shown to produce good results. The model is perfectly predict the low R_{on} and the I-V curves and the transfer characteristics of GaN HEMTs without modifying the parameters of the FMCT model for the GaN material.
- As Silvaco ATLAS recommends not to use the polarization statements for GaN-based FET devices but to use fixed interface charges, a fixed interface

2.3 CALIBRATION OF SIMULATION TOOL

charges between GaN/AlGaN and AlN/GaN layers is introduced in the simulation (as shown in Tab. 2.2. The polarization charges at the interfaces are shown to predict the device maximum drain current and the gate threshold voltage without any adjustment.

- In the two used simulators (i.e., Nextnano and TCAD) there is no default value for the Schottky gate work function, therefore, the value has to be manually inserted.
- To simulate the current characteristics of the GaN HEMT device using ATLAS Silvaco, the influence of traps in bulk was also considered by introducing acceptor-like traps in the bulk with activation energy of 0.64eV and a density of 1.3×10^{16} cm⁻³. Normally, doping of the GaN buffer is compensated with Fe to suppress bulk leakage in the off-state, however deep traps due to process damage is not prevented. Therefore, in the investigated GaN HEMT structure a slight background doping effects is assumed to compensate this affect.

Shown in Fig. 2.12 are the measured and simulated transfer characteristics for the planar GaN HEMT structure (i.e., with and without traps in the bulk). As can be seen, when assuming the above mentioned density of traps in the bulk, a good agreement between measured and simulated results are achieved.



Figure 2.12: A comparison between simulated vs. measured (device is fabricated by IAF) transfer characteristics for planar GaN HEMT ($V_{DS} = 3$ V).



Figure 2.13: Simulated vs. measured (device is fabricated by IAF) transfer characteristics and gate leakage current ($V_{DS} = 3$ V).

Figure 2.13 shows that by using the universal tunneling model and the phononassisted tunneling model, we were able to predict the experimental leakage current.

2.4 GaN-based HEMTs Device Figure of Merits

2.4.1 DC Characterization

The DC characteristics (transfer and output) are good performance metrics. The transfer characteristic shows the drain current I_{DS} as a function of gate bias voltage (V_{GS}) at a fixed drain voltage (V_{DS}) and is shown in Fig. 2.14a. An important DC figure of merit is the threshold voltage V_{Th} and is depicted in Fig. 2.14a. It is defined as the minimum required voltage to switch on the conducting channel starts to form. The current at where $V_{Th} = V_{GS}$ is defined as the threshold current:

$$I_{Th} = \frac{w_{eff}}{L_G} 10^{-7} \qquad (A) \tag{2.40}$$

where w_{eff} is effective gate width and L_G is the gate width. On the logarithmic scale of Fig. 2.14a, it can not seen that in the subthreshold region where $V_{GS} \leq V_{Th}$,

the drain current is very small.

Further information can be gained from the DC output characteristics, which show the drain current I_{DS} as a function of drain bias V_{DS} for several gate bias V_{GS} as depicted in Fig. 2.14b. Here, two regions are distinguished: the linear region ($V_{DS} < V_{GS} - V_{Th}$) and the saturation region (e.g., pinch off). In linear region, the current depends on the electric field, because the saturation velocity in the channel is proportional to electric field. In this case, current flowing from source to drain can be give by:

$$I_{DS} = qn_s v_{eff} W \qquad (A) \tag{2.41}$$

where n_s is the sheet charge concentration, v_{eff} is the effective electron velocity and W is the gate width.

For HEMT devices with large gate lengths, the drain current in the saturation region is almost independent of the drain voltage V_{DS} and mainly determined by the gate bias V_{GS} . However, the output characteristics shown in Fig. 2.14b, is that of a short gate transistor and one can observe that drain current has a prominent dependency on V_{DS} due to short channel effects. Some of the DC characteristics can be also an indicator for the AC performance of a transistor. A good example here is the extrinsic transconductance (g_m) , which can be extracted from the DC-transfer characteristics by taking the first derivative of drain current (I_{DS}) with respect to the gate voltage V_{GS} at a fixed drain voltage.



Figure 2.14: Typical (a) transfer (b) output characteristics for GaN HEMT structure.

$$g_m = \frac{\partial I_{DS}}{\partial V_{GS}} \bigg|_{V_{DS}=const}$$
(2.42)

The drain conductance g_{ds} can also be extracted from the DC characteristics and provide a good indicator on the existence of short channel effects. It also affects RF performance, and should be as small as possible. The conductance g_{ds} quantifies the drain current variation caused by a variation of the drain source voltage at a fixed gate bias.

$$g_{ds} = \frac{\partial I_{DS}}{\partial V_{DS}} \bigg|_{V_{GS} = const}$$
(2.43)

On the other hand, the inverse slope of the logarithmic drain current in the subthreshold region as a function of gate bias is called subthreshold swing (SS) and is calculated as:

$$SS = \left(\frac{\partial(\log I_{DS})}{\partial V_{GS}}\right)^{-1} \tag{2.44}$$

Ideally, good transistors are supposed to switch off right after threshold voltage, but in reality this is not really feasible as short channel effects become severe.

Another quantity used as a metric of short channel effects is the so called draininduced barrier lowering (DIBL). Normally, for long gate devices, the potential barrier between source and drain is mainly controlled by the gate bias. However, as the gate length is intensively reduced, the potential barrier will be also reduced by the positive drain source voltage as shown in Fig. 2.15. As a consequences, the DIBL effect is causing a reduction of the threshold voltage V_{Th} value with increasing V_{DS} as:

$$DIBL = \frac{\Delta V_{Th}}{\Delta V_{DS}} \tag{2.45}$$

2.4.2 RF Characterization

As one key application of GaN HEMTs is RF power applications, relevant RF figure of merits derived from AC small signal analysis are introduced in this section. The cutoff frequency $f_{\rm T}$ and the maximum frequency of oscillation $f_{\rm max}$ are considered as the most important figures of merit for characterizing RF devices.



Figure 2.15: Conduction band energy in a (a) long channel (b) short channel n-type FETs.

The cutoff frequency $f_{\rm T}$ is defined as the frequency at which the short circuit current gain h_{21} is unity. Several FET small signal analysis models and equivalent circuits were reported in the literature [66],[67],[67].

In this work we only conduct a small signal analysis using DEVICE3D Silvaco, however, a practical way to estimate the both f_T and f_{max} is to use the small analysis equivalent circuit of FET shown in Fig. 2.16 with most important intrinsic $(C_{GD}, C_{DS}, C_{GS}, g_m, g_{ds} \text{ and } \tau)$ and extrinsic $(R_G, R_S \text{ and } R_D)$ elements. The intrinsic elements are bias dependent and the extrinsic ones are bias independent.

The current source in the shown equivalent circuit is defined/controlled by $g_m \times V_{GS}$ of the internal transistor. At very high frequencies, however, the drain current can no longer follow changes in gate voltage, which is taken into account by the exponential term $(e^{-j\omega_{\tau}})$, where $\omega = 2\pi f$ and τ is time required for electron to transport from source to drain through the channel. By analyzing the equivalent circuit in Fig. 2.16 and its elements, the following expression is used to describe the cutoff frequency f_T is given as:

$$f_T = \frac{g_m}{2\pi (C_{GS} + C_{GD})(1 + g_{ds}(R_S + R_D)) + C_{GD}g_m(R_S + R_D)}$$
(2.46)

where C_{GS} is the gate-source capacitance, C_{GD} is the drain-source capacitance, R_S and R_D are the source and drain resistances. The previous formula can be simplified if we neglect the the effect of the parasitic resistances:

$$f_T \approx \frac{g_m}{2\pi C_{gg}} \tag{2.47}$$

where C_{gg} is the overall gate capacitance between the 2DEG channel and the gate (electrode and other parasitics). It is clear from Eq. 2.47, that increasing



Figure 2.16: Small signal equivalent circuit diagram for FET with parasitic elements..

the transconductance g_m while keeping the gate capacitance C_{gg} fixed, will leads to an increase in the cutoff frequency f_T , and this is will be one of our research focus in addition to reducing the parasitic capacitance.

For some application such as power amplifiers (PA), maximum frequency of oscillation f_{max} is the most important figure of merits. The maximum frequency of oscillation is important figure of merit, in which it is preferred to maximize f_{max} value in order to deliver large signal gain and ensure that the maximum frequency of oscillation is several times higher than operating frequency as this will define the gain and efficiency. Here, f_{max} is defined as the frequency at which the unilateral power gain (G_p) is unity. In relation to cutoff frequency f_T , maximum frequency of oscillation f_{max} can be written as:

$$f_{max} = \frac{f_T}{4\sqrt{g_{ds}(R_G + R_D + R_S) + \frac{(2R_G + R_D + R_S)}{C_{gd}f_T}}}$$
(2.48)

where R_G denote the gate resistance, C_{GD} is the gate-drain capacitance. Although, increasing cutoff frequency f_T will as a result lead to an increase of f_{max} , reducing other parasitics (capacitances and resistances) are also seen to improve the value of f_{max} . Previous equation can be simplified by omitting the parasitic resistances:

$$f_{max} \approx \sqrt{\frac{\pi f_T}{8C_{GD}R_G}} \tag{2.49}$$

In the last equation, R_G could play a key role in defining the f_{max} value based on the gate electrode design.

2.5 Summary

In this chapter, we have provided basics of GaN HEMTs, presented a brief history on GaN as a material for semiconductor technology and the advantages of such material in the RF electronics. Further, the structures, operations and the important characteristics of the conventional GaN HEMT structures are provided. A systematic calibration of GaN-based HEMTs experimental measurements to physically based simulation programs is done. Most accurate yet simple physical models were chosen for better reproducing the GaN-based HEMTs.

Special attention was given to the calibration and comparison with the experimental data in terms of subthreshold characteristics for the analysis of the device leakage currents. These prior to simulation steps guarantee that the GaN-based device simulation will be useful and helpful for the design and physical insight analysis which also help through development of semiconductor devices.

Chapter 3

DC performance of GaN Tri-gate HEMTs

In the present chapter, we perform a systematic theoretical study to get insights in the physics of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structures, to investigate the effect of different design parameters on the threshold voltage, current density, electron density, short channel effects, electric field and breakdown voltage. Furthermore, we provide design guidelines for normally-off tri-gate HEMTs.

The fabrication of the tow main investigated structures in this work was performed by using plasma-assisted molecular beam epitaxy (PA-MBE) on 4H-SiC [65] and Metal-organic chemical vapor deposition (MOCVD) on sapphire substrates [31]. The epitaxial structure in [65] consists of a 120 nm AlN nucleation layer, a 1.8 μ m GaN buffer/channel layer, an Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x (two Al-concentration are used 22 and 32%), and a 3 nm GaN cap. Initial mesa isolation, deposition and annealing process are followed to form Ti/Al-based metal stacks ohmic contacts on the source and drain. Electron-beam lithography and plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD) are used then to form a 100 nm long fin-shaped tri-gate bodies. A passivation layer of Si₃N₄ is deposited on the cap between the source/drain and gate electrodes Ni/Pt/Au-based Schottky gate electrode wrapped around the body from three sides (i.e., on top of the GaN cap and at the sidewalls) with a gate length of 100 nm is defined after removing the passivation layer from the gate area.

In [31], the epitaxial structure consists of a 1.5 μ m un-intentionally doped GaN buffer layer, a 1 nm thick spacer AlN layer, a 13 nm Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x = 30 %, and a 2 nm GaN cap. Initial mesa isolation, deposition and annealing process are followed to form Ti/Al/Ni/Al-based metal stacks ohmic

CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

contacts on the source and drain. Multi tri-gate bodies were then patterned using electron-beam lithography, and transfer this pattern into AlGaN/GaN heterostructure using chlorine-based low-rate etching process. The GaN tri-gate HEMT has a fin length of 1 μ m and gate length of 2 μ m. The source-gate and gate-drain distance L_{SG} , L_{GD} are varied. In the experimental structures, the



Figure 3.1: Schematic view of the investigated AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMTs structure

unintentional n-type doping of the GaN buffer has been compensated with Fe to suppress bulk leakage in the OFF-state. This is taken into account in the simulation, by acceptor-like traps with activation energy of 0.64 eV and a density of 1.3×10^{16} cm⁻³. All other layers are assumed undoped. Figure 3.1 presents a schematic view of tri-gate GaN HEMTs structure.

3.1 Electron Distribution

In this part, we calculate the two-dimensional carrier distribution in the body either quantum-mechanically (self-consistent solution of the Schödinger and Poisson equations) or classically (solution of the Poisson equation) using the 2D Poisson-Schödinger solver (Nextnano³). For accounting the 2DEG in the simulation, fixed

3.1 ELECTRON DISTRIBUTION

polarization charges (positive) at the AlGaN/GaN and (negative) at the cap/Al-GaN are introduced.



Figure 3.2: Average 2DEG sheet density vs. gate voltage for the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure from Fig. 3.1 (fully strained Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}N barrier) for different body widths obtained by classical (CL) and quantummechanical (QM) simulation.

The structure investigated in this section is shown in Fig. 3.1. It corresponds to the design of the experimental normally-off tri-gate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs from [31] and consists of a 1µm GaN buffer/channel layer, an Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}N barrier, a 2 nm GaN cap, and a Ni/Au gate. The body width w is varied in our study, the body height h (i.e., the body etching depth) is 30 nm, and the separation between two adjacent bodies is $2 \times d = 60$ nm. Unless otherwise stated, the barrier thickness is 14 nm, and the Al content x of the barrier is 0.3. For Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}N/GaN, an overall bound polarization charge density σ at the AlGaN/GaN interface of 1.38×10^{13} cm⁻² is obtained assuming no relaxation (i.e., full strain). The material parameters needed for the simulations are summarized in Tab. 2.2.

First the average 2DEG sheet density n_{sh-av} of the structure from Fig. 3.1 is calculated for different body widths ranging from 30 to 200 nm and for a planar structure (without side-gates) as a function of gate voltage V_G. It is given by eq. 3.1 and takes the depleting effect of the sidewall-gates into account.

$$n_{sh-av} = \frac{1}{w} \int_0^w n_{sh}(x) dx \tag{3.1}$$



Figure 3.3: The effect of body width reduction on electron distribution in the 2DEG of the structure from Fig 3.1 for zero applied gate voltage assuming zero relaxation. Shown are the electron concentrations in the depth y where for each structure the maximum electron concentration occurs, i.e., the position of the peak in Fig. 3.4, upper right.

The results depicted in Fig. 3.2 clearly show that for a given gate voltage the sheet density rapidly decreases for shrinking body widths and that the threshold voltage increases from -2.4V for the planar structure to above zero (i.e., normally-off) for the 30 nm wide body. Moreover, the slope of the n_{sh} -V_G curves increases for decreasing body widths. This means, in other words, that due to the side-gate effect both the transconductance and the gate capacitance (normalized by the body width w) increase in GaN tri-gate HEMTs structures with narrow bodies. A comparison of classical and quantum-mechanical results reveals that for the planar structure the results are quite similar while for the GaN tri-gate HEMT structures, as expected, the quantum-mechanical simulation predicts a lower sheet density and a more positive threshold voltage than the classical simulation.

In Fig. 3.3 the effect of a body width reduction on the carrier distribution is shown. While in the wide structures (w = 100 and 200 nm) the electron concentration in the body center is not affected by the sidewall-gates but controlled only by the top-gate, in the more narrow structures the peak concentration at the body center decreases rapidly with decreasing body width. The 2DEG in the most narrow structure (w = 30 nm) is almost entirely depleted by the sidewall-gates.

3.1 ELECTRON DISTRIBUTION



Figure 3.4: Electron distribution in the body of a 100 nm wide GaN tri-gate HEMT structure (compare Fig. 3.1). Upper left: 2D view. Upper right: 1D side view. Lower left: 1D front view. Lower right: 2D top view. In all plots, the AlGaN/GaN channel interface is located at y = 0 between x = 0 and x = 100 nm. The top gate contact is located at y = 16 nm.

Figure 3.4 shows the quantum-mechanically calculated electron distribution in the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure from Fig 3.1 with 100 nm wide body for zero applied gate voltage. The depletion zones at both sidewalls can clearly be identified.

3.2 I-V characteristics

In this section we calculate I-V characteristics of the GaN HEMTs by conducting 3D simulations considering full device structure using ATLAS simulator from Silvaco. The investigated device has a similar layer sequence as shown in Fig 3.1. The layer sequence consists of a 120 nm AlN nucleation layer, a 2 μ m GaN buffer/channel layer, a 22 nm Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x = 0.22, and a 3 nm GaN cap. A passivation layer of 100 nm Si₃N₄ is deposited on the cap between the source/drain and gate electrodes, and a Ni/Au gate with length L_G of 100 nm is wrapped around the body from three sides (i.e., on top of the GaN cap and at the sidewalls). The source-gate and gate-drain distance L_{SG} , L_{GD} are 0.7 μ m.



Figure 3.5: A comparison between simulated vs. measured transfer characteristics and gate leakage currents for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs $(V_{DS}=3V)$. Inset: transfer characteristics comparison on linear scale.

In the experimental structures, the unintentional n-type doping of the GaN buffer has been compensated with Fe to suppress bulk leakage in the OFF-state. This is taken into account in the simulation, by acceptor-like traps with activation energy of 0.64 eV [39] and a density of 1.3×10^{16} cm⁻³. All other layers are assumed undoped. For Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}N/GaN heterojunctions, an overall polarization bound charge density at the interface of 9.63×10^{12} cm⁻² has been obtained when no relaxation is assumed (i.e. fully strained AlGaN barrier). A Schottky

barrier height ϕ_B of 1.0 eV is assumed for the gate metal on GaN. An electron low-field mobility of 1020 cm²/Vs is chosen to reproduce the measured transfer characteristics of experimental devices, which is in good agreement with Hall measurements.

First, a planar GaN HEMT with a layer sequence as in Fig. 3.1 is simulated to calibrate the simulator. The drain and gate currents as functions of gate bias are calculated. The I-V characteristics of the planar and tri-gate devices are calculated and compared to experimental results calculated at $V_{DS} = 3$ V as shown in Fig. 3.5. From Fig. 3.5, it can be seen, that the measured and simulated transfer characteristics and gate leakage currents are in good agreement. It is noted here that GaN tri-gate HEMT design have shown similar leakage currents at a reverse bias. However, the tri-gate tends to higher leakage currents (about two orders of magnitude at $V_{GS} = 0$) at forward bias. The GaN tri-gate HEMT leakage trend at forward bias is quite complex due to the 3D Schottky contact compared to the planar counter part which has more positive onset Schottky-gate voltage.

The drain current-voltage $(I_{DS}-V_{DS})$ characteristics are of the planar and trigate GaN HEMTs with similar layer sequences as in this section are shown in Fig. 3.6. The GaN GaN tri-gate HEMT is show pronounced saturation region in its output curves compared to planar counterpart, which show an increase of drain current with increasing drain voltage which is slight short channel effects (gate length = 100 nm). It is clear also, that GaN tri-gate HEMT structure is giving smaller output conductance because of less DIBL effect.



Figure 3.6: Simulated vs. measured output characteristics of the GaN (a) planar (b) tri-gate GaN HEMT.

Figure 3.7a shows a comparison between measured and simulated results for the planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs. The GaN tri-gate HEMTs design with different widths (w = 100 and 500 nm). The GaN tri-gate HEMT device with the 500 nm wide body has a 1 μ m long fin which is almost the entire distance between source and drain and the separation between adjacent bodies is d = 500nm. In the narrower body device (w = 100 nm and d = 100 nm) the fin is only 500 nm long. The etch depth h is fixed to 200 nm in both devices.



Figure 3.7: Simulated vs. measured (a) transfer characteristics (at $V_{DS} = 3V$) of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with body widths of 100 and 500 nm. (b) corresponding transconductance as function of gate voltage. I_D and g_m are normalized on the total device width. For the simulated GaN tri-gate HEMT structures $w_{total} = w + d$ (compare Fig. 3.1).

The simulated I-V characteristics of the planar and tri-gate GaN HEMT devices are in good agreement with the experimental results as shown in Fig. 3.7b. As can be seen, the GaN tri-gate HEMT with body width of 100 nm has slightly lower transconductance g_m compared to the planar counterpart, while the GaN tri-gate HEMTs with wider body (w = 500 nm) exhibits a considerably smaller g_m due to its large access resistances caused by the long fin. Moreover, Fig. 3.7b demonstrates that the simulation accurately reproduces the measured threshold voltage (V_{Th}) trend, i.e., reducing the GaN tri-gate HEMT body width leads to an increase in threshold voltage (i.e., V_{Th} becomes more positive).

3.3 Threshold voltage

Next, the effect of the body width reduction on the threshold voltage is investigated. Since in narrow bodies partial strain relaxation in the AlGaN barrier is likely to happen [34], we consider full relaxation and zero relaxation (full strain) as the two possible extreme cases. It should be noted, however, that full relaxation is not expected to occur in a wide AlGaN/GaN body and that the planar structure with full relaxation is included just for the sake of completeness.

Figure 3.8 shows the threshold voltage as a function of body width for these cases calculated both quantum-mechanically and classically. In a fully relaxed AlGaN layer only spontaneous polarization occurs and the bound polarization charge density σ at the channel GaN/AlGaN interface is 7.73×10^{12} cm⁻². The same bound charge but with opposite sign is found at the AlGaN/GaN-cap interface, if the cap layer is fully relaxed. If, on the other hand, the relaxation of the AlGaN layer induces strain in the cap, the absolute value of σ at the upper heterojunction would be higher and σ could reach a value of -1.29×10^{13} cm⁻².

As already expected from the results of Fig. 3.2, the classically and quantummechanically calculated threshold voltages V_{Th-CL} and V_{Th-QM} are essentially the same for the structures with wide body, while for the narrow structures V_{Th-QM} is larger (i.e., more positive) than V_{Th-CL} . For the 30 nm wide structure (no relaxation) the difference is almost 100 mV. Relaxation has a strong effect on V_{Th} . For the planar structure, the threshold voltage for zero relaxation is -2.3V compared to -0.87V for fully relaxed AlGaN and cap layers and -0.69V assuming strain in the cap induced by the relaxed AlGaN layer.

For decreasing body width the difference becomes smaller but is still about 0.45V (0.49V) for the structure with 30 nm wide body. As can be seen, normallyoff operation is achieved for $w \leq 30$ nm for zero relaxation and for w < 75 nm assuming full relaxation. Since the impact of strain in the cap is rather small, especially in narrow tri-gate designs where partial relaxation is likely to occur,



Figure 3.8: Threshold voltage of the structure from Fig. 3.1 as a function of body width assuming the extreme cases of unrelaxed (strained) and fully relaxed AlGaN barrier obtained by classical and quantum mechanical simulations. Two possible cases are considered for fully relaxed Al-GaN layers: relaxed GaN cap (blue triangles) and strained cap (black squares).

we solely consider relaxed cap layers in the remainder of the work. At this place, a remark on our definition of the threshold voltage is advisable. The threshold voltage is obtained at a normalized sheet density $n_{sh-Th} = 3 \times 10^{13}$ cm⁻².

3.3.1 GaN Tri-gate HEMT's Geometry Scaling

We now turn back to the two extreme cases of full relaxation and full strain (zero relaxation) and investigate the effect of the AlGaN barrier design on the threshold voltage of tri-gate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs. Figure 3.9(a) shows the threshold voltage as a function of body width for two Al contents, namely 25% and 30%. As expected, a decreasing Al content leads to a smaller polarization charge and thus to a higher (i.e., less negative) threshold voltage. However, it can be seen that in narrow-body structures the Al content has a much weaker effect on V_{Th} compared to GaN tri-gate HEMT structures with wide bodies. A similar trend can be observed, when the AlGaN barrier thickness is reduced [Fig. 3.9(b)].

In general, the threshold voltage becomes more positive, and again, the effect off the barrier design rapidly decreases for narrow body bodies. For the narrowest



Figure 3.9: Threshold voltage of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structures versus body width for (a) two different Al contents (25% and 30%) in the barrier and (b) two different AlGaN barrier thicknesses (10 and 14 nm).

body investigated (30 nm) the AlGaN thickness has only a negligible impact on the threshold voltage. Influence of decreasing the vertical layer design for narrow bodies is an inherent feature of the AlGaN/GaN tri-gate concept as shown in Fig. 3.9. The reason is the increasing influence of the depletion zones from the body sidewalls on the overall electrostatics, when the body width is reduced. In

CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

narrow tri-gate bodies (w < 70 nm), the 2DEG density is governed by the sidewall gates (see Fig. 3.3), for which the vertical design is less important. However, the planar counter part as shown in Fig. 3.10 is dramatically affected by the barrier thickness. Threshold voltage is shifted by 7V toward negative as barrier thickness is reduced from 26 to 4 nm. It is recommended how ever to keep the channel aspect ratio $L_G/t_B \geq 5$ (t_B is the barrier thickness) to prevent sever threshold voltage shift.



Figure 3.10: Barrier thickness scaling effect on threshold voltage of $Al_{0.3}G_{0.7}aN/GaN$ planar and tri-gate structures.

Figure 3.11 shows the threshold voltage as a function of body width where both Al content (20 and 22%) and the barrier thickness are varied (20 and 22 nm) compared to experimental results from IAF- Frauenhofer [65]. As expected, a decreasing Al content or and barrier thickness leads to a smaller polarization charge and thus to a higher (i.e., less negative) threshold voltage. However, it can be seen that in narrow-body structures the Al content has a much weaker effect on V_{Th} compared to tri-gate HEMT structures with wide bodies. The increasing influence of the depletion zones from the body sidewalls on the overall electrostatics becomes clear, when the body width is reduced.

Next, we investigate the threshold voltage dependency on the body width by varying the body width from 25 to 500 nm and compare it with the measured planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs (w = 100 and 500 nm) results. As can be seen from Fig. 3.11, the simulation accurately reproduces the measured V_{Th} trend i.e.,

3.3 THRESHOLD VOLTAGE

reducing the GaN tri-gate HEMT body width leads to an increase in threshold voltage (i.e., V_{Th} becomes more positive). Normally-off operation is achieved for body widths below 38 nm. Here, the threshold voltage V_{Th} is defined as the gate voltage at which the drain current decreases to $10^{-7} \text{ A} \times w_{total}/\text{L}_G$, where w_{total} is the total gate width and L_G is the gate length. Note that for tri-gate HEMT devices, the total width is defined by $w_{total} = w + d$.



Figure 3.11: Comparison between simulated and measured threshold voltage of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structures versus body width for two different Al contents (20% and 22%) in the barrier and two different AlGaN barrier thicknesses (20 and 22 nm).

Next the effect of the etching depth is investigated by varying the body height h for different body widths. Figure 3.12 shows the extracted threshold voltage V_{Th} vs. tri-gate body width for etching depths of 20, 30 and 50 nm. It turns out that the etching depth has a much weaker effect on the threshold voltage than the body width. The inset in Fig. 3.12 shows the threshold voltage shift ΔV_{Th} caused by an increase of the etching depth by either 10 or 30 nm from the reference value of 20 nm as function of the body width.

Obviously, there is a maximum etching depth effect on V_{Th} around a body width of 100 nm. This can be explained as follows. For narrow bodies, a small etching depth is already sufficient to guaranty full ΔV_{Th} control by the side gates. In wide bodies (i.e., in almost planar devices), on the other hand, V_{Th} is fully controlled by the top gate and the effect of the side gates is negligible. Hence,



Figure 3.12: Threshold voltage of GaN tri-gate HEMT vs. body width for different etching depths. Inset: V_{Th} -shift due to an etch depth increase vs. body width.

in wide body devices the etching depth does not affect the device electrostatics. In GaN tri-gate HEMT structures with intermediate body widths, however, the 2DEG is controlled by both top gate and side gates and the electrostatics does necessarily depend to some extent on the ratio between top-gate and side-gate areas, i.e., on the etching depth.

Next the etching depth has been varied from 20 nm down to 200 nm for a GaN tri-gate HEMT with a body width of 100 nm (i.e., the body width at which the transistor is most sensitive to the etching depth). Figure 3.13 demonstrates that by increasing the etching depth V_{Th} also increases, and later starts to saturate as we reach a depth of 100 nm. Finally, for etching depths beyond 100 nm no significant change of V_{Th} can be observed. It can also be seen from Fig. 3.13 that the drain current curves for increasing etching depths become steeper, which means higher transconductance and intrinsic gate capacitance. This effect, however, saturates beyond an etching depth of 50 nm.

In Fig. 3.14, we investigate the effect of the etching depth in GaN tri-gate HEMT with gate lengths varying between 2μ m and 50 nm. Our intention is to find out whether the same trend can be observed for short channel devices or not. It is clear from Fig. 3.14 that the effect of the etching depth becomes more important as the gate length is reduced. This is also confirmed by the inset in



Figure 3.13: Transfer characteristics of GaN tri-gate HEMT with 100 nm wide body and different body heights. Inset: threshold voltage vs. etching depth.



Figure 3.14: Threshold voltage of 100 nm wide GaN tri-gate HEMT with different gate lengths as function of the etching depth. Inset: maximum V_{Th} -shift due to an etch depth increase vs. gate length.

Fig. 3.14 where the threshold voltage shift ΔV_{Th} caused by an increase of the etching depth from 20 nm to 200 nm is shown as a function of the gate length.

CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

In Fig. 3.15, the gap/separation d between two adjacent tri-gate bodies have been varied from 200 nm down to 10 nm. It is clear from the result that the separation has only small impact on threshold voltage. The gate still has a good controllability over the channel and can still deplete the channel on the side-walls.



Figure 3.15: Threshold voltage of 100 nm wide GaN tri-gate HEMT as function of the separation gap g.

3.3.2 Effect of process-induced damage on side-walls

The etching process and the plasma treatment in fabricating GaN tri-gate HEMT devices is a challenge, and require very sophisticated technologies and processes. Etching induced-damage for instance is hard to completely prevent even with this sophisticated technology, examples of such variations are inconsistency in the etching depth, separation between neighboring tri-gate bodies and the body width. Such variations are shown to produce some discrepancy when simulated and experimental data are compared. Moreover, the geometry of the body is affected due to the etching damage and many experimental tri-gate FETs do not possess an ideal rectangular body but instead a trapezoidal shape is produced as shown in Fig. 3.16.

we conduct several simulations to investigate the possible impacts of the processinduced variations on the GaN tri-gate HEMTs design and performance. The
3.3 THRESHOLD VOLTAGE



Figure 3.16: (a) Schematic view of the idle rectangular AlGaN/GaN tri-gate structure (b) schematic view of the trapezoidal shape AlGaN/GaN tri-gate structure (c) sketch of experimental non-idle (with trapezoidal shapes) tri-gate structures [65],[31],[68]

investigated scenarios as shown in Fig. 3.16. We consider the idle case (rectangular shape) as shown in Fig. 3.16a and the non-idle shape (trapezoidal) resulting from a damage on the side-walls as shown in Fig. 3.16b. For the non-idle shape we want to discover to which extend measuring the width at the top is valid although a damage is occurred. Therefore, we study three cases as shown in Fig. 3.16b, where the width is measured at top, interface(2DEG) and bottom of the side-walls.

First, we assume that the three simulated structures have in common that the width at the top, interface and bottom is the same as of the idle shape (i.e., $w_{top} = w_{interface} = w_{bottom} = 64$ nm). Figure 3.17a, shows the electron line density of the three structures along with the reference stricture (i.e., idle rectangular shape). It is clear here that only the case where the width is measured at the interface agrees with the reference case. For the other two cases, the electron density is either underestimated (i.e., width is measured at the top) or overestimated(i.e., width is measured at the bottom). The inset in Fig. 3.17a shows the electron



Figure 3.17: Simulated rectangular and trapezoidal shapes GaN tri-gate HEMT (a) electron line densities with varied body widths as a function of gate voltage.Inset: The corresponding electron concentrations for the simulated GaN tri-gate HEMT structures at $V_G=0$. (b) threshold voltage as a function of width of normalization.

distribution of the three investigated structures along with the reference device. The results show again that the distribution of the idle case and trapezoidal case (width at interface) are identical.

Next, we vary the top width of the trapezoidal shape device with keeping the



Figure 3.18: Simulated rectangular and trapezoidal shapes GaN tri-gate HEMT (a) electron line densities with varied body widths as a function of gate voltage.Inset: The corresponding electron concentrations for the simulated GaN tri-gate HEMT structures at $V_G=0$. (b) threshold voltage as a function of width of normalization.

angle θ fixed ($\theta = 45^{\circ}$ and the interface and bottom widths are varied accordingly). The threshold voltage as a function of the body width for the three investigated scenarios is shown in Fig. 3.17. The normalization is done in order to extract threshold voltage according to the width at each location. The results show that only if the width is measured at interface for the trapezoidal shape, we end up with the same extracted quantities as for the rectangular shape GaN tri-gate HEMT. Moreover, since the damage on side-walls is undesirable and unavoidable, because of the process complexity, it is hard to predict the width before fabrication since the idle shape is not produced. We try now to consider how bad is the damage could be on the side-wall and what effect could have on the threshold voltage if the normalization is done every time on the interface width. Figure 3.18 shows the threshold voltage of the trapezoidal shape GaN tri-gate HEMT as a function of gate voltage. This means channel width is a good reference for normalization.

3.3.3 Strain Relaxation Effects

In Fig. 3.19 the effect of a larger dielectric constant on the V_{Th-w} characteristics is shown. Assuming $\epsilon_r = 12.2$ for both GaN and AlGaN, the simulated V_{Th} for

CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

the strained planar structure is only 0.26V more negative than the experimental value. Hence, a top gate Schottky barrier of 1.26eV brings the simulated threshold voltage of the planar device into perfect agreement with the experimental value. However, to consider the same ϕ_B value for the sidewall gates is not enough to bring the simulated V_{Th-w} curve for fully relaxed barriers, i.e. the upper limit of expected V_{Th} values, above the entire experimental V_{Th-w} characteristics. The reason is the weaker effect of the higher ϵ_r in structures with less negative



Figure 3.19: Simulated threshold voltage vs. body width assuming a relative dielectric constant of 12.2 for both GaN and AlGaN, together with experimental V_{Th} data from [31]. Two scenarios of top gate and sidewall gate Schottky barriers are considered in the simulations.

threshold voltage than that of the strained planar structure. In other words, the more positive the threshold voltage of a certain structure is (relaxed barrier, small w), the less effective is a relative increase of its gate capacitance due to a higher ϵ_r . Thus, we have to do further assumptions to push the simulated upper limit above the measured V_{Th-w} curve. A realistic assumption could be a larger Schottky barrier at the sidewalls since the surface state density at the etched sidewalls might be considerably larger than that at the protected top surface. As can be seen from Fig. 3.19, assuming a sidewall Schottky barrier of 1.71eV, i.e. the surface Fermi level is pinned exactly in the middle of the GaN band gap, the experimental V_{Th-w} characteristics is located between the simulated upper and lower limits for V_{Th} . It can be seen from Fig 3.19 that for wide bodies

3.3 THRESHOLD VOLTAGE

the simulated curve for full strain (i.e. the lower limit: full red circles) is close to the experimental one while for more narrow bodies the experimental curve rapidly approaches the simulated V_{Th-w} characteristics assuming full relaxation (upper limit: full blue triangles). This behavior suggests that in narrow bodies partial strain relaxation plays an important role. Therefore, in a next step we investigate the degree of relaxation required to provide a better agreement with the experimental data. The degree of relaxation r can be obtained by varying the strain in the AlGaN barrier according to

$$\epsilon_{pr} = \epsilon (1 - r) \tag{3.2}$$

until the simulated threshold voltage equals the experimental one. Here ϵ_{pr} is the strain in the partially relaxed AlGaN barrier and ϵ the strain in a fully strained barrier.



Figure 3.20: Degree of relaxation required to achieve perfect agreement between the calculated V_{Th} and the experimental data from [31]. Two different cases are considered in the simulations.

Figure 3.20 shows the degree of relaxation needed to achieve perfect agreement between the simulated and measured threshold voltages assuming (i) $\epsilon_r = 10.3$ and $\phi_{B,top} = \phi_{B,side} = 1.77$ eV and (ii) $\epsilon_r = 12.2$ and $\phi_{B,top} = 1.26$ eV, $\phi_{B,side} =$ 1.71 eV. As can be seen, in both cases partial relaxation starts to become relevant for body widths below 500 nm and for decreasing body width, r increases rapidly. This result is in good agreement with the experimental findings from [34], where for body widths below 400 nm a decreasing strain, i.e., an increasing relaxation of the barriers in $Al_{0.26}Ga_{0.74}N/GaN$ structures has been observed.

3.4 Electric Field Distribution

In the previous section, we have seen that at 100 nm etching depth the transfer characteristics as well as the V_{Th} are not sensitive regarding the etching depth. In this part we investigate the electric field distribution in an AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structure with body width of 100 nm, body height of 100 nm, and 1 μ m gate. The 2D contours of the electric field in our GaN tri-gate HEMT biased at $V_{GS} = 0V$ and $V_{DS} = 3V$ are shown in Fig. 3.21. Also, the 2D contours of the electric field in our investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT biased at $V_{GS} = -1.5V$ and $V_{DS} = 100V$ are shown in Fig. 3.22. As expected, the highest field values are found at the drain end of the side gate.



Figure 3.21: 2D contour plot of the field distribution in a vertical cut-plane through the channel of the tri-gate GaN HEMT structure close to the side-gate Schottky-contact calculated $V_{DS}=3V$.

In Fig. 3.23 the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT structure is shown together with the field directions, mainly x- field (horizontal) in the direction of the channel from source to drain, y- field (vertical) from top to bottom of the device and finally z- field from sidewall toward the channel direction.

Figure 3.24 shows the components of the electric field in x, y and z directions together with the absolute value of the field in a cut-line from source to drain along

3.4 ELECTRIC FIELD DISTRIBUTION



Figure 3.22: 2D contour plot of the field distribution in a vertical cut-plane through the channel of the tri-gate GaN HEMT structure close to the side-gate Schottky-contact calculated $V_{DS}=100V$.

the AlGaN/GaN interface close to the side gate contact. As can be seen from Fig. 3.24, a pronounced field-peak is located at the gate-edge near the drain side with an absolute value of about 2.5 MV/cm at $V_{DS} = 3$ V. This is no surprise since at a sharp 90deg metal edge a singularity of the electric field must be expected. Note that such singularities are not per se a problem.

Regarding device breakdown, the ionization integral over the whole high field region is the critical quantity (i.e., the generation rate must be high in a sufficiently large volume and not only in a single spot). In the high-field region, the horizontal field components in the x- and z-directions (i.e., in length- and width- directions) are higher compared to the vertical field (i.e., in y-direction). This can be understood as follows. The vertical field is mainly caused by both the positive polarization charge at the AlGaN/GaN interface and the negative charge of the 2DEG, i.e. a positive y-field component corresponds to a quantum well containing a certain 2DEG charge, whereas a negative field denotes a fully depleted channel.

The x- and z-field components, on the other hand, do not directly depend on the polarization charge. Instead, these components are defined by the electron density distribution in the 2DEG, by the potential difference between the sidegate and drain contacts, and most importantly, by the singularity caused by the 90deg metal edge of the side gate contact. CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS



Figure 3.23: A schematic of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT structure.



Figure 3.24: The field's components at a horizontal cut-line from source to drain at the AlGaN/GaN interface for the 2D contour plot.

Figure 3.25 shows the field components along a vertical cut-line from top to bottom along the side gate edge close to drain. Two field peaks are visible, one exactly at the AlGaN/GaN interface, and a second one at the side-gate corner. The first peak could be critical (i.e., ≈ 5 MV/cm) even at $V_{DS} = 3$ V and at high



Figure 3.25: The field's components at a vertical cut-line from top to bottom along the side gate edge near the drain—side for the 2D Contour plot.

drain voltage the second peak at the corner edge also becomes significant (i.e., 20 MV/cm at $V_{DS} = 100$ V).

In order to check whether theses calculated fields are critical or not, we first defined the critical field or breakdown field for the GaN HEMT. For the breakdown field, we chose a value of 4 MV/cm which is in the range of values found in the literature (i.e., \approx 3-5 MV/cm) [64]. Based on the above discussion we defined three critical points within the structure where the bias dependence of the electric field is investigated in more detail. As can be seen in Fig. 3.26, the three points are defined at the drain-end of the gated active device region (in the GaN), point 1 close to the side-gate corner, point 2 at the contact between side-gate and AlGaN/GaN interface, and 3) at the middle of the AlGaN/GaN interface.

In Fig. 3.27, the total electric field in the three investigated points is shown as function of the drain bias in both on-state ($V_{GS} = 0V$) and off-state ($V_{GS} = -1.5V$). Also shown for comparison is the predefined critical breakdown field E_{BR} (i.e., 4 MV/cm). As can be seen from Fig. 3.27, the electric field E_3 at point 3 (i.e., mid of the channel) approaches the critical field only at higher drain voltages above 80V. At point 1 the field E_1 starts to be critical already at $V_{DS} > 20V$, whereas at point 2, the field E_2 is already high even at no applied drain voltage. Thus, the electric field at the side-gate contact (point 1 and 2) may be high enough to cause a tunneling current from the gate metal to the semiconductor. It can also CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS



Figure 3.26: Schematic view of the investigated critical points.



Figure 3.27: The total electric field at the investigated points the on/off states.

be observed that in general the total electric field is slightly higher at lower gate voltage (i.e., in the off state).

In Fig. 3.28a, we show the electric field components in the x, y and z directions at the three investigated points. At all three points, E_x is always the largest



Figure 3.28: Simulated components of the electric field in the GaN tri-gate HEMT in the on-state at (a) point 1, (b) point (2), and (c) point 3.

component. In Fig. 3.23a, however, all three electric field components at point 1 (i.e., E_x , E_y and E_z) are comparable and show a similar V_{DS} dependence, i.e., all field components are zero at no applied drain voltage and increase together by applying higher drain voltage. As mentioned earlier, at higher drain voltage all three components can be considered critical. Figure 3.28b shows that E_{y} at point 2 remains almost constant, while both E_y and E_z fields are of high and rapidly increasing value. At point 3 (Fig. 3.28c) only E_x component can become critical at high V_{DS} . The z-field is zero due to the device symmetry and E_y remains uncritical in the entire drain voltage range. Note that although point 3 seems to be less critical when comparing the field values with those in the other two points, avalanche breakdown may be more severe in point 1 since the majority of the electron current from source to drain flows in the middle of the channel. In points 1 and 2, on the other hand, only few electrons coming from the source do exist that could cause impact ionization. However, here the electrons could tunnel from the side gate into the GaN due to the high field at the Schottky contact and then be multiplied by avalanche processes. This of course could effectively be prohibited by an oxide between the side gate and the GaN, i.e., by a MIS structure.

3.5 Short Channel Effects

Commonly, for a good transistor short channel lengths and fast carriers in the channel are mandatory. However, reducing the channel length leads to undesirable short channel effects due to the degraded control of gate over the channel and the increased effect of the drain field in the ON- and OFF-states [40],[41]. Short channel effects in the OFF-state are known to be responsible for shifting threshold voltage, increasing subthreshold swing (SS) and drain induced barrier lowering (DIBL). Moreover, short channel effect is also responsible for increasing

the output conductance (g_{ds}) in the ON-state which the end affect the device DC performance.



Figure 3.29: A Comparison of the scaling behavior of planar and GaN tri-gate HEMT in terms of (a) subthreshold swing and (b) drain-induced barrier lowering.

In the following, effect of gate length scaling on the DC performance in both the ON- and OFF-state is investigated. To this end, the gate lengths L_G of the planar and tri-gate GaN HEMT devices have been varied between 10 and 300 nm, while the ratios L_{SG}/L_G and L_{GD}/L_G are held fixed for fair comparison. For the GaN tri-gate HEMT design, a fixed body width is assumed (i.e., w = 100 nm as in the experimental device). The etch depth h as well as the gap d between adjacent GaN tri-gate HEMT bodies are kept fixed at h = d = 100 nm.

Figure 3.29 compares the scaling behavior of planar and GaN tri-gate HEMTs. Shown are SS and DIBL as a function of the gate length. The SS is extracted at a drain bias $V_{DS} = 3V$, while DIBL is calculated for $V_{DS} = 0.1$ and 3V. It can be seen from Figs. 3.29a 3.29b that for the GaN tri-gate HEMT device, both SS and DIBL are considerably smaller than for planar HEMTs due to the better electrostatic control in the GaN tri-gate HEMT structures. The improved channel confinement of the GaN tri-gate HEMT is shown to be effective and improves with reducing body width. On the other hand, the planar GaN structure with the same layer sequence suffers from short channel effects such as degraded SS and increased DIBL with higher applied drain voltage.

The scaling behavior of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs in terms of threshold voltage are shown in Fig. 3.30. The threshold voltage is extracted at a drain bias $V_{DS} = 3V$. As shown in Fig. 3.30, threshold voltage for the planar device is dramatically shifted toward negative values when the gate length is scaled below



Figure 3.30: A Comparison of the scaling behavior of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs in terms of threshold voltage roll-off

150 nm, while this roll-off is considerably less pronounced in the GaN tri-gate HEMT design ($\Delta V_{Th} = -2.5$ V) with a fixed body width of 100 nm. Moreover, the short channel effect is also responsible for increasing the output conductance as shown in Fig. 3.31. Shrinking the gate length for planar device for 300 to 10 nm has resulted in 0.28 S/mm increase in the output conductance. The GaN tri-gate HEMT with a body width of 100 nm on the other hand has shown a smaller value for g_{ds} (0.13 S/mm) while keeping the shift in threshold voltage as small as possible due to the better electrostatic control of the side gates.

3.6 Breakdown Voltage

Next, the breakdown voltage BV of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with $L_G = 100$ nm are simulated and the specific on resistances $R_{on,sp}$ are extracted. Here, $R_{on,sp}$ is defined as the inverse of the maximum slope of the output characteristics at $V_{GS} = V_{Th} + 1$ normalized on the device active area for fair comparison (see Inset of Fig. 3.32). As can be seen from Fig. 3.32, the GaN tri-gate HEMT exhibits a higher breakdown voltage (BV = 92V) than the planar device (BV = 72V). Within the tr-gate bodies, the 2DEG channel is depleted especially for normally-off devices at the selected operating point (i.e., $V_{GS} = V_{Th} + 1$). Such improvement that tr-gate deign provide even for such small gate-drain distance



Figure 3.31: Lateral scaling of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs and the effect on the drain conductance.

(i.e., in this work 700n m) give it a superior to its planar counterparts.

It is also clear from Fig. 3.32 that planar GaN HEMT suffers from short channel effects and this is clear from the increase in drain current with increasing the drain voltage, while on the other hand, the tr-gate GaN HEMT device maintain the change in drain current as a function of drain voltage as small as possible before breakdown voltage. The increase of breakdown voltage is on the expense of only half the expected increase of $R_{on,sp}$ as proposed by the theoretical limit for GaN devices shown in Fig. 3.33. In other words, the GaN tri-gate HEMT operates closer to the theoretical limit than its planar counterpart.

Further, we investigate the effect of body width w on the BV- $R_{on,sp}$ curve as shown in Fig. 3.33b.The results depict that (1) with reducing body width of GaN tri-gate HEMT structure, an increase in breakdown voltage is realized with less increase in $R_{on,sp}$ (almost 17% lower) compared to GaN limits. (2) for wider body widths, however, GaN tr-gate can observe almost the same BV with the same $R_{on,sp}$ value. This is suggest that GaN tri-gate HEMT structure suggests a different limit line compared to conventional GaN counterparts.



Figure 3.32: Calculated drain current as a function of drain voltage for GaN trigate HEMT (w = h = d = 100nm) and planar GaN-HEMTs at V_{GS} = V_{Th} +1. Inset: Extracting specific on resistance from calculated output characteristic.



Figure 3.33: (a) specific on resistance vs breakdown voltages for simulated planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with $L_G = 100$ nm compared to theoretical limits for Si, GaN devices (b) Breakdown voltages for GaN tri-gate HEMT with varied bod width 50 to 200 nm compared with planar counterpart.

3.7 Summary

AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structures have been studied using the 2D Schrödinger-Poisson and 3D ATLAS Silvaco simulators. It has turned out that the threshold

CHAPTER 3 DC PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

voltage strongly depends on the body width and to a lesser extent on the etching depth. We found that GaN tri-gate HEMT structures with body widths around 100 nm are most sensitive to the etch depth. However, the beneficial effect of an increasing side gate area becomes weaker with going deeper in depth and saturates at a depth of about 100 nm. Hence, an etch depth of 150nm should be more than sufficient for most GaN tri-gate HEMT designs.

Moreover, the simulation results have shown that due to its excellent electrostatic integrity, the tri-gate GaN HEMT structure can be scaled down to gate lengths of the order of 10 nm while short-channel effects are effectively suppressed. The GaN tri-gate HEMT threshold voltage is not only controlled by the top gate as in standard planar devices but also by the side gates. Therefore, normally-off behavior can be achieved by reducing the body width below 40 nm for the studied layer sequence.

Additionally we have investigated the electric field distribution in the device. It has turned out that two major hot spots are found at the drain-side edge of the side-gate/GaN contact, one at the AlGaN/GaN interface and another one at the 3D corner of the side gate. The electric field particularly at these points has been found to be critical when compared to the breakdown field in GaN (i.e., ≈ 4 MV/cm) already at drain voltages below 20V. The GaN tri-gate HEMTs have also show to exhibit higher breakdown voltage on the price of less increase in specific on resistance as suggested by GaN theoretical limits.

Chapter 4

RF performance of GaN Tri-gate HEMTs

In this chapter we perform a systematic theoretical study to get insights in the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure for the RF application, investigate the impact of design variations on the device RF performance and investigate the origin of the degradation in RF performance and propose some design guidelines to reduce the parasitic elements. We use the 3D ATLAS device simulator from Silvaco to conduct the simulations and compare it with the measured data provided by Frauenhofer IAF for validations and calibrations [65].

4.1 Surface Passivation and Gate Geometry

The investigated device has a similar layer sequence as shown in Fig 4.1. The layer sequence consists of a 120 nm AlN nucleation layer, a 2 μ m GaN buffer/channel layer, a 22 nm Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x = 0.22, and a 3 nm GaN cap. A passivation layer of 100 nm Si₃N₄ is deposited on the cap between the source/drain and gate electrodes, and a Ni/Au gate with length L_G of 100 nm is wrapped around the body from three sides (i.e., on top of the GaN cap and at the sidewalls). The source-gate and gate-drain distance L_{SG} , L_{GD} are 0.7 μ m.

A T-shaped gate cross-section as in the experimental devices as shown in Fig. 4.1 is considered in the simulations to account for the capacitive coupling between the gate head and source/drain access-region/electrodes [65],[45]. Note that the relative impact of the gate head is stronger in planar devices compared to GaN tri-gate HEMT designs due to the additional contribution of the gate at the sidewalls of the GaN tri-gate HEMT body. The T-gate cross section is used



Figure 4.1: A schematic of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT structure.



Figure 4.2: Simulated cutoff frequency and gate capacitance of planar GaN HEMT with $(L_G=100 \text{ nm})$ as a function of (a) height of gate foot H_{qf} (b) width of gate head W_{qh} calculated at $V_{DS} = 5\text{V}$

to improve the device characteristics by reducing the gate resistance R_G effect when the gate length is shrinked, however, this on the other hand leads to an increase in the gate capacitance C_{gg} . The T-gate geometry has to be optimized so that a smaller value for R_G is ensured even for small gate lengths. Therefore, the width the gate head W_{gh} and and height of gate foot H_{gf} have to be chosen carefully.

Shown in Fig. 4.2 the effect of varying the gate-head width and height of gate-

4.1 SURFACE PASSIVATION AND GATE GEOMETRY

foot on C_{gg} and f_T . It is clear that the gate capacitance is reduced by increasing the height of the gate-foot because the capacitive coupling between the gate-head, source and drain contacts will be reduced which can be also done by reducing the width of gate-head. This means that a trade-off between R_G and C_{gg} has to be made.

In the investigated structure in Fig. 4.1, we studied also the surface passivation (SiN) affect on the RF performance. Surface passivation influence on planar and nanoribbon AlGaN/GaN HEMTs has been shown to cause degradation in DC performances.Due to the increased tensile stress in the AlGaN layer, overall charge density increases [68]. Moreover, RF performance has been show to be improved by almost 50% when using surface passivation [69]. We varied the gate length L_G of the conventional planar structure from 10 to 300 nm to understand their influence on gate capacitance C_{gg} and cutoff frequency f_T . It turned out that for the planar structure without passivation, by reducing gate length frequency f_T increases as depicted from Fig. 4.3.



Figure 4.3: Simulated cutoff frequency f_T for passivated and unpassivated planar GaN HEMT vs. gate length calculated at $V_{DS} = 5$ V

However, as gate length is reduced beyond after 100 nm, we see almost a saturation followed by drop down in f_T . The inset in Fig. 4.3, shows that as gate length is reduced, gate capacitance C_{gg} decreases, but at very small gate lengths $(L_G \leq 30 \text{ nm}), C_{gg}$ starts to increase again causing f_T to drop down. Nevertheless, with surface passivation, a clear trend as expected for both C_{gg} and f_T are shown.

4.2 RF characteristics

After having established our simulation approach, the RF performance of the planar and GaN tri-gate HEMT(w = d = 100 nm, $L_{Fin} = 500 \text{ nm}$ and h = 200 nm) GaN HEMT structures from Fig. 4.2. To this end, the gate length for both devices remain the same ($L_G = 100 \text{ nm}$) in the simulations. In this section we calculate RF characteristics of the GaN HEMTs by conducting 3D simulations considering full device structure using ATLAS simulator from Silvaco.

The investigated device has a similar layer sequence as in [65],[37]. The layer sequence consists of a 120 nm AlN nucleation layer, a 2 μ m GaN buffer/channel layer, a 22 nm Al_xGa_{1-x}N barrier with Al content x = 0.22, and a 3 nm GaN cap. A passivation layer of 100 nm Si₃N₄ is deposited on the cap between the source/drain and gate electrodes, and a Ni/Au gate with length L_G of 100 nm is wrapped around the body from three sides (i.e., on top of the GaN cap and at the sidewalls). The source-gate and gate-drain distance L_{SG} , L_{GD} are 0.7 μ m.



Figure 4.4: Simulated vs. measured (a) cutoff frequency and (b) maximum frequency of oscillation f_T and f_{max} of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs as a function the effective gate voltage (V_{GS} - V_{Th}) calculated at V_{DS} = 5V

The simulated and measured cutoff frequencies for both devices are shown in Fig. 4.4 as a function of the effective gate voltage. The comparison reveals that a good agreement between measured and simulated f_T for both planar and tri-gate

GaN HEMTs is achieved. As can be seen, the peak f_T value of the GaN tri-gate HEMT device is about 35 % lower than that of the planar counterpart (planar f_T = 75 GHz, tri-gate f_T = 49 GHz). However, the $f_T - V_{GS,eff}$ curve of the GaN tri-gate HEMT device is considerably more flat than that of the planar HEMT.

Furthermore, the peak f_T of the GaN tri-gate HEMT is more rapidly achieved compared to the planar device. The lower f_T peak of the GaN tri-gate HEMT can be attributed to its considerably larger gate capacitance compared to that of the planar device. From small-signal analysis, an overall gate capacitance C_{gg} of 0.84 pF/mm (normalized on w_{total}) for the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure is found. This value is 33% larger than the C_{gg} of the planar HEMT (0.56 pF/mm).

Contrary, the transconductance of the GaN tri-gate HEMT ($g_m = 261 \text{ mS/mm}$) is slightly smaller than that of the planar device (282 mS/mm), which further contributes to the smaller peak f_T of the GaN tri-gate HEMT. Note that for a GaN tri-gate HEMT structure, the stated value of g_m strongly depends on the normalization scheme. In this study, we normalize all quantities on the total width, $w_{total} = w + d$, but normalization on the body width w is also common. In the latter case, the g_m of our GaN tri-gate HEMT structure would be twice as large, i.e. much larger than that of the planar device. However, this would have no effect on f_T as the capacitance value would increase by the same factor.

As an advantage of the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure, we find an extremely small output conductance g_{ds} of 30 mS/mm compared to 70 mS/mm for the planar device, a sign for effectively suppressed short-channel effects. Considering a gate resistance R_G value as in the experimental devices (i.e. 3Ω in 100 μ m wide devices), our simulations result in peak f_{max} of 180 and 123 GHz for the planar and GaN tri-gate HEMT devices, respectively, which are in a good agreement with the measured f_{max} (189 GHz for the planar and 130 GHz for the GaN tri-gate HEMT device).

Figure. 4.5 demonstrates a 2D contour of f_T of planar and tri-gate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs as a function of gate and drain voltages. the dependency of f_T on the applied gate and drain bias for both planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs. The conventional planar design here has shown a maximum peak f_T at $V_{GS} = -2.5$ V but then by either varying drain or gate voltage, the value of f_T drops down. On the other hand, the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure is shown to have weak dependency on the applied drain voltage because the peak f_T achieved (at V_{GS} = 0V) remains almost unchanged. Similar behavior have been also studied and confirmed by other groups [54].

To elaborate more on the dependency of the planar and tri-gate GaN HEMT



Figure 4.5: 2D contour of the simulated cutoff frequency f_T for planar (a) and tri-gate (b) GaN HEMTs as a function of the gate and drain voltages.

structure on bias, the corresponding transconductance and gate capacitance for the previous result as functions of drain voltage are shown in Fig. 4.6. It is clear that the reason for observed flatness in f_T for the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure is related to the flatness in g_m (i.e., less dependence on the bias). The planar GaN HEMT however has shown a strong dependency for g_m on the bias which might a limitation. It has been found to be the relatively unchanged source access resistance compared to the rapidly increasing one in conventional



Figure 4.6: Simulated vs. measured Peak values of the cutoff frequency (f_T) simulated for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs as a function of the drain voltage V_{DS} . Inset: simulated source access resistance for GaN planar and tri-gate HEMTs as a function of the drain current.

planar structures as shown in Fig. 4.7 is the main reason for the flatness in f_T and g_m . This is due to its larger current drivability of its source access region as it has similarly been observed by other groups for the GaN tri-gate FETs [46],[54],[70],[17]. The source access resistance R_s is extracted from simulation data by ; 1) source contact is grounded and gate is forward biased with respect to the channel. 2) Constant gate currents I_{GS} is applied into the AlGaN/GaN channel, 3) varying drain current from 0 to 2 A/mm to obtain different levels. 4) extract R_s by taking derivative of gate voltage V_{GS} with respect to the drain current I_{DS} .

In the planar device as shown in the inset in Fig. 4.7, as a consequence of increasing the gate bias, the source resistance as a function of current is also increases. This exponential behavior of the source resistance of planar HEMTs causes a drop down in transconductance g_m . The access resistance of planar GaN HEMT is 5 times higher than GaN tri-gate HEMT at drain current = 2 A/mm, while for its GaN tri-gate HEMT counterpart remains almost unchanged. It has been shown in [54] that for conventional planar HEMT structures, the increase in source access resistance limits the effective gate overdrive ($V_{OV,eff}$ so that $V_{OV,eff} = V_{GS} - V_{Th} - I_{DS} \times R_S$) and therefore, channel charge increase will



Figure 4.7: Simulated vs. measured Peak values of the cutoff frequency (f_T) simulated for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs as a function of the drain voltage V_{DS} . Inset: simulated source access resistance for GaN planar and tri-gate HEMTs as a function of the drain current.

be affected.

4.3 RF Scaling Potential of GaN HEMTs

The RF scaling potential of the conventional planar and GaN tri-gate HEMT structures is investigated by varying the gate length between 10 nm and 300 nm. For the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure, two cases are considered, namely, GaN tri-gate HEMT with fixed width (i.e., w = 100 nm) and with body width also scales with the gate length (i.e., $w = L_G$). In both cases, the etch depth and gap for GaN tri-gate HEMT is held fixed e.g., d = h = 100 nm. A reasonable measured gate resistance is used for fair comparison (i.e., $300 \ \Omega\mu$ m). We use the same layer sequence as of the previous section for both planar and tri-gate, but we consider un-passivated surface here to isolate parasitics affect on the RF performance.

Figure 4.8 shows both f_T and f_{max} of the conventional planar and the trigate GaN HEMT designs. Even at very short gate lengths, the conventional planar device outperforms the GaN tri-gate HEMT in terms of f_T . However, a saturation followed by degradation in conventional planar RF performance is

4.4 PERFORMANCE DEGRADATION ANALYSIS

noticed, while GaN tri-gate HEMT devices with fixed body widths have shown continuous increase in f_T and f_{max} with reducing the gate length. In the second case, where $w = L_G$, similar trend is observed for both f_T and f_{max} for body widths larger than 25 nm. Both f_T and f_{max} drops for GaN tri-gate HEMT devices below 25 nm body width.



Figure 4.8: Peak values of the (a) cutoff frequency (f_T) and (b) maximum frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) simulated for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs at $V_{DS} = 3V$ as a function of the gate length L_G

4.4 Performance Degradation Analysis

To understand the possible reasons responsible for the drop down in the GaN trigate HEMT f_T and f_{max} , transconductance g_m , output conductance g_{ds} and overall gate capacitance C_{gg} for the results shown in Fig. 4.8 normalized by the total width are extracted and shown in Fig. 4.9. In Fig. 4.9a, the extrinsic transconductance of the planar device increases for devices with $L_G > 75$ nm and a saturation is noticed at $L_G = 50$ nm possibly because the saturation electron velocity value is already reached. The saturation in g_m is later followed by slight dropdown at

CHAPTER 4 RF PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

 $L_G \leq 20$ nm because some of the parasitic components do not scale with the gate length.



Figure 4.9: Impact of lateral scaling on (a) transconductance (b) output conductance (c) overall gate capacitance of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs. All values are normalized on the total gate width w_{total}

For the GaN tri-gate HEMT devices, it turns out that scaling the body width (i.e., the case where $w = L_G$) has much stronger effect on g_m and by shrinking the body width the extrinsic transconductance increases. Later, a remarkable degradation in g_m is seen, and the reason is that the value of g_m is at the maximum peak f_T which for $L_G < 25$ nm is limited because of the dominant Schottky-gate leakage current. Moreover, no more improvement can be achieved in g_m compared to the planar device if the body width is fixed w = 100 nm. Note that, total gate width normalization (i.e., body width + separation) is used.

In Fig. 4.9b, the GaN tri-gate HEMT devices in both cases have shown smaller g_{ds} compared to the planar device, and the value of g_{ds} becomes even smaller

4.4 PERFORMANCE DEGRADATION ANALYSIS

Table 4.1: Figures of merit of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMTs with a gate length of 25 nm and various body widths, etch depths and separation widths. Also, the parameters for the planar HEMT with the same gate length are shown for comparison.

		1	1			0	C	C
Device	w	h	d	g_m	g_{ds}	C_{gg}	$\int JT$	f_{max}
	nm	nm	nm	S/mm	S/mm	pF/mm	GHz	Ghz
Tri-gate	100	100	50	0.32	0.085	0.483	106	199
	100	100	100	0.28	0.079	0.494	91	177
	100	100	200	0.23	0.071	0.511	73	150
	100	50	100	0.25	0.090	0.405	100	193
	100	100	100	0.28	0.079	0.494	91	177
	100	200	100	0.29	0.079	0.591	80	156
	50	100	100	0.37	0.057	0.632	95	182
	100	100	100	0.28	0.079	0.494	91	177
	200	100	100	0.24	0.095	0.399	97	184
Optimized tri-gate	50	50	50	0.40	0.068	0.500	127	231
Planar	-	-	-	0.30	0.238	0.302	152	207

when the body width is reduced because of excellent suppression of short channel effects. However, the GaN tri-gate HEMT devices have also shown higher C_{gg} compared to the conventional planar device as it is shown in Fig. 4.9c, which is the main reason for the degradation in the RF GaN tri-gate HEMT performance compared to the planar device. This effect becomes even stronger when the body width is reduced.

In order to understand the origin of the higher parasitic C_{gg} in the GaN tri-gate HEMT devices, the extracted device parameters for a GaN tri-gate HEMT with body width w = 50 nm, gate length $L_G = 25$ nm and both the gap d and etch hare varied are shown in Tab. 4.1. The gate length is chosen to be the same where the conventional planar device has shown the maximum RF performance to see if the GaN tri-gate HEMT can achieve similar or even better performance at the same gate length. Either etching depth or gap is varied at once with keeping the other parameters fixed. As it is shown in Tab. 4.1, both etch depth and gap has an impact on the RF performance of the GaN tri-gate HEMT device (i.e., on both f_T and f_{max}). The results show that by decreasing the gap between adjacent GaN tri-gate HEMT bodies from 200 nm to 50 nm both f_T and f_{max} are improved by 45% and 33% respectively.

The realized improvement achieved by reducing the gap d is mainly due to the reduction in the overall gate capacitance C_{gg} and also an increase in the transconductance g_m (i.e., number of channels per total width increases). The increase in f_{max} is slightly lower than f_T because the output conductance g_{ds} value increases with reducing the gap d. Second, the etch depth h is reduced from 200 nm to 50 nm with fixing the gap d to 100 nm, and this provides 25% and 24% improvement in f_T and f_{max} respectively. Reducing the etch depth helps to reduce the side gate capacitance although this will also leads to slight reduction in g_m and increase in g_{ds} . However, a compromise has always to be reached in order to optimize the device RF performance. In order to achieve such improvement three different ways are proposed.

4.5 Optimization of GaN Tri-gate HEMTs

In general, the RF performance of a transistor can be improved by minimizing the parasitic capacitance components, by reducing the access and contact resistances and by increasing the transconductance. In the following, three approaches to improve the RF behavior of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs are investigated, namely (a) the optimization of geometrical design parameters, (b) the isolation of the body sidewalls with silicon nitride layers and (c) the increase of the polarization charge by using a lattice matched AlInN barrier.

The three investigated designs are shown in Fig. 4.10 and the layer sequence and design are summarized in Tab. 4.2. A fundamental disadvantage of the GaN tri-gate HEMT architecture is the additional capacitive coupling between the gate metal in between the tri-gate bodies and the source/drain regions, which does not exist in planar HEMT structures.

This parasitic capacitance component strongly depends on two parameters of the GaN tri-gate HEMT design, the gap width d and the etch depth h. Table 4.1 shows the simulated figures of merit for a GaN tri-gate HEMT with a gate length of 25 nm and various gap widths d, etch depths h and body widths w. Also shown for comparison are the parameters for the planar HEMT with $L_G = 25$ nm, i.e. the device with the best RF performance so far. As can be seen from Tab. 4.1, both etch depth h and gap d has a considerable impact on the RF performance. By decreasing the gap between adjacent tri-gate bodies from 200 nm to 50 nm, f_T and f_{max} are improved by 45% and 33% respectively. This is mainly due to the reduction of the overall gate capacitance C_{gg} since parasitic capacitance components are reduced. Furthermore, the transconductance g_m increases as the ratio of channel width per total width (w/w_{total}) becomes larger. For the same reason the output conductance g_{ds} increases as well. Thus, the relative increase of f_{max} is slightly smaller than that of f_T .



Figure 4.10: Cross section of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMTs designs ($L_G = w = 10 \text{ nm}$) (a) AlGaN/GaN tri-gate as in Fig. 1 (b) AlGaN/-GaN tri-gate with nitride on the sidewalls (c) AlInN/GaN tri-gate HEMTs.

By reducing the etch depth h from 200 nm to 50 nm (while the gap is fixed to d = 100 nm), both f_T and f_{max} can be improved by about 25%. Both g_m and C_{gg} are reduced by decreasing h as the etch depth defines the area of the sidewall gates and hence the intrinsic gate capacitance. However, C_{gg} decreases more rapidly than g_m since the parasitic capacitive coupling between the gate and the source/drain regions is also reduced. The drawback of a reduced etch depth is a larger output conductance g_{ds} , due to the weaker electrostatic control of the channel by the sidewall gates.

As shown in Tab. 4.1 , g_{ds} can be minimized by reducing the body width, whereas both g_m and C_{gg} increase at the same time since the intrinsic gate capacitance becomes larger. Hence, a body width variation only weakly affects f_T and f_{max} as the ratio g_m/C_{gg} remains almost unchanged. However, the minimum f_T (f_{max}) is found at w = 100 nm, i.e., by reducing the width, the RF performance can be slightly improved.

For optimum RF performance, the parameters d, h and w should be reduced simultaneously. As seen from Tab. 4.1, a GaN tri-gate HEMT with d = h = w= 50 nm exhibits a considerably improved RF behavior with $f_T = 127$ GHz and

CHAPTER 4 RF PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

Table 4.2: The three proposed approaches to improve the RF behavior of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs are investigated, namely design (a) the optimization of geometrical design parameters, (b) the isolation of the body sidewalls with silicon nitride layers and (c) the increase of the polarization charge by using a lattice matched AlInN barrier

Device	Design A	Design B	Design C	
Barrier type	Al _{0.22} Ga _{0.78} N	Al _{0.22} Ga _{0.78} N	Al _{0.83} In _{0.17} N	
Barrier thickness (nm)	22	22	22	
Body width w (nm)	50	10	10	
Body height h (nm)	50	100	100	
Body separation d (nm)	50	30	100	
SiN on sidewalls (nm)	_	10	-	

 $f_{max} = 231$ GHz. Compared to the device with d = h = w = 100 nm, f_T and f_{max} are increased by 40% and 30%, respectively. The improved GaN tri-gate HEMT design even outperforms the conventional planar device in terms of f_{max} ($f_{max} = 207$ GHz for the planar HEMT) mainly due to its much smaller output conductance. However, the GaN tri-gate HEMT f_T is still smaller than that of the planar device (152 GHz) because of the larger gate capacitance of the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure.

Figure 4.11 compares the simulated f_T and f_{max} (maximum frequency of oscillation) of GaN tri-gate HEMT and planar GaN HEMTs with gate lengths between 300 and 10 nm. The best RF performance is obtained at $L_G = 25$ nm for planar devices and at $L_G = 10$ nm for GaN tri-gate HEMT designs with w = d = h =100 nm (our standard design). As can be seen, our standard GaN tri-gate HEMT design is outperformed by the planar HEMT in terms of f_T and f_{max} in the entire gate length range. However, the RF performance of the GaN tri-gate HEMT can considerably be improved by reducing the dimensions w, h and d of the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure by which the parasitic gate capacitance components are diminished. Such an optimized GaN tri-gate HEMT design can outperform the planar HEMT in terms of f_{max} . The main reason is the very small output



Figure 4.11: f_{max} vs. f_T with various gate lengths for planar HEMTs and different GaN tri-gate HEMT designs; 1) GaN tri-gate HEMT devices with a body width w, body height h and body separation d of 100 nm (red circles). 2) GaN tri-gate HEMT with optimized body width w, body height h and body separation d of 50 nm (red triangle). 3) GaN trigate HEMT device with 10 nm SiN layers at the body sidewalls are shown (red star).

conductance of the GaN tri-gate HEMT design due to its excellent electrostatic integrity.

Further improvements can be achieved by covering the body sidewalls with SiN layers 10 nm SiN on each side (i.e., separation d = 30 nm which is the red star in Fig. 4.11) and further reducing the body width to increase the transconductance and to minimize parasitic capacitance components. Such a GaN tri-gate HEMT design exhibits higher f_T and f_{max} than the best planar HEMT in this study.

Let us now consider the GaN tri-gate HEMT design with $w = L_G = 10$ nm that has shown the weakest RF performance among all structures investigated so far (compare Fig. 4.8). Figure. 4.12a shows that by reducing the body separation (gap) from d = 100 nm to 10 nm, both f_T and f_{max} can strongly be improved. However, this design is still outperformed by the planar HEMT with the same gate length. As illustrated by the dashed line in Fig. 4.12a, the performance of the planar device can be seen as the upper limit for this optimization approach.

However, the etch effect is shown to has a stronger impact on the RF performance. In Fig. 4.12b the effect of varying the etch height h on both f_T and



Figure 4.12: Comparison of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with a gate length of 10 nm in terms of f_T and f_{max} calculated at $V_{DS} = 3$ V. The GaN tri-gate HEMT devices possess a body width w of 10 nm and (a) a body height (etch depth) h of 100 nm, whereas the body separation (gap width) d is varied (b) a body separation (gap width) d of 100 nm, whereas the body height (etch depth) h is varied. Furthermore, the results for a GaN tri-gate HEMT device with 10 nm SiN layers at the body sidewalls are shown

 f_{max} of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT is shown. The result show clearly that by reducing the body etch height an improvement in the RF performance can be achieved. Because the tri-gate design suffers from the additional parasitic coupling between the sidewalls and source/drain electrodes, reducing the body

4.5 OPTIMIZATION OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

height will leads to a reduction in the overall gate capacitance which results in improvement in RF performance.

Another option to reduce the overall gate capacitance and to improve the RF performance is to cover the sidewalls of the GaN tri-gate HEMT channel with dielectric layers (e.g. SiN). As a result, the fringing capacitance components are reduced since the gap that can be filled with gate metal is narrower than without the nitride. The intrinsic gate capacitance is also reduced as the distance between gate electrode and the body sidewalls is increased. Considering a body separation of d = 30 nm, the overall gate capacitance can be reduced by 25% when the sidewalls are covered with 10 nm SiN. Furthermore, due to the smaller intrinsic gate capacitance, the threshold voltage shifts to a negative value ($V_{Th} =$ -0.5V compared to 0.64V without the nitride) and hence the operating point for peak g_m , i.e. the optimum gate voltage for a high f_T , is reached before the onset of gate leakage. Thus, the transconductance is more than twice as high at peak f_T compared to that in the structure without the nitrite layers. This results in an increase of f_T and f_{max} by a factor of 3 (see Fig. 4.13) and the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure with SiN layers ($f_T = 152$ GHz, $f_{max} = 251$ GHz) outperforms the planar HEMT with the same gate length ($f_T = 123$ GHz, $f_{max} = 149$ GHz), particularly in terms of fmax. This is mainly due to the much smaller output conductance ($g_{ds} = 81 \text{ mS/mm}$ compared to 306 mS/mm for the planar HEMT).

A third option to improve the RF performance is to increase the polarization charge at the barrier/channel interface (i.e. increasing the electron density in the 2DEG). This can be done by either increasing the aluminum content of the AlGaN barrier or by using another barrier material. However, if the Al-content exceeds 30%, partial relaxation becomes likely that in turn reduces the polarization and degrades the electron mobility in the 2DEG [50]. A good alternative is the use of lattice matched (i.e. unstrained) $In_{0.17}Al_{0.83}N$ barriers, where relaxation is not an issue. Compared to the $Al_{0.22}Ga_{0.78}N$ barrier used so far, the polarization charge at the $In_{0.17}Al_{0.83}N/GaN$ interface is 2.5 times larger.

Due to the larger 2DEG density, the resistance of the source/drain access regions is reduced. Moreover, the threshold voltage is reduced (though still positive: $V_{Th} = 0.25$ V) and hence a larger effective gate voltage V_{GS} - V_{Th} can be applied before the onset of gate leakage. Thus, a larger transconductance (i.e., closer to peak g_m) can be achieved before h_{21} is compromised by the forward gate current. This leads to a rigorous improvement of the RF performance of the GaN tri-gate HEMT ($f_T = 266$ GHz, $f_{max} = 313$ GHz) as can be seen from Fig. 4.13. Contrary,



Figure 4.13: Comparison of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with a gate length of 10 nm in terms of f_T and f_{max} calculated at $V_{DS} = 3V$. The GaN tri-gate HEMT devices possess a body width w of 10 nm and a body height (etch depth) h of 100 nm, whereas the body separation (gap width) d is varied. Furthermore, the results for a GaN tri-gate HEMT device with 10 nm SiN layers at the body sidewalls are shown as well as results for GaN tri-gate HEMT and planar HEMTs with a lattice-matched AlInN barrier.

the RF performance of the planar HEMT only slightly improves when changing the barrier material due to the reduced access resistances. The shift of V_{Th} does not affect the RF performance as the planar device operates at the optimum V_{GS} (peak g_m) for both barrier materials.

An effect that has not been considered so far is the possible degradation of the electron mobility in narrow GaN tri-gate HEMT channels [53],[68]. We have studied the impact of this effect on the RF performance of the In_{0.17}Al_{0.83}N/GaN tri-gate HEMT by reducing the low-field mobility to 50% and 25% of our default value (1020 cm²/Vs). As can be seen from Fig. 4.13, the effect on the RF performance is less than the mobility value may suggest. A mobility reduction by 50% results in a 17% (20%) decrease in f_T (f_{max}) and for mobility degradation by 75%, f_T (f_{max}) is reduced by only 37% (30%). Moreover, even with only 25% of the mobility in planar heterostructure, the GaN tri-gate HEMT ($f_T = 169$ GHz and $f_{max} = 218$ GHz) is faster than the planar device ($f_T = 155$ GHz and $f_{max} = 153$ GHz). Figure 4.14a summarizes the three optimized designs in com-



Figure 4.14: (a) state of research and simulated peak values of the cutoff frequency (f_T) and maximum frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) for tri-gate GaN FETs as a function of the gate length L_G . (b) Impact of varying the body height h on the cutoff frequency and maximum frequency of oscillation f_T and f_{max} of GaN tri-gate HEMT as a function of threshold voltage.

parison to the state of art of conventional HEMTs. The achieved improvement in the RF performance of the GaN tri-gate HEMTs is sometimes on the price of a negative shift in threshold voltage because it has been found that threshold

CHAPTER 4 RF PERFORMANCE OF GAN TRI-GATE HEMTS

voltage is shifted positively if the body width is reduced and/or the body height is increased. This is at the same time leads to an increase in the overall gate capacitance. Figure. 4.14b shows that both f_T and f_{max} are improved by reducing the body etch height, but the price is a negative shift in threshold voltage.



Figure 4.15: Breakdown voltage vs. cutoff frequency of the simulated GaN trigate HEMT and planar GaN HEMT devices compared to those of experimental GaN HEMTs. Also shown for comparison is the Johnson figure of merit (JFOM) for GaN devices.

In Fig. 4.15 the breakdown voltage is plotted as a function of the cutoff frequency f_T . As can be seen, both the tri-gate and planar GaN HEMTs closely follow the Johnson limit for GaN devices (dashed blue line). The reason for the smaller f_T of the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure is its large gate capacitance compared to that the planar HEMT [65]. The tri-gate concept suffers from additional parasitic coupling between the gate electrodes in-between the GaN tri-gate HEMT bodies and the source/drain regions which does not exist in the planar GaN HEMT.

4.6 Summary

Our simulations have shown that due to its excellent electrostatic integrity, the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure can be scaled down to gate lengths of the order of 10 nm while short-channel effects are effectively suppressed and normally-
4.6 SUMMARY

off behavior can be achieved. However, the RF performance of GaN tri-gate HEMT suffers from their large gate capacitance compared to planar devices. This is particularly due to parasitic capacitance components inherent to the tri-gate architecture that are absent in planar HEMTs.

Nevertheless, the GaN tri-gate HEMT design can be improved in order to minimize parasitic capacitance components. According to our simulations, such improved GaN tri-gate HEMT designs can outperform planar HEMTs in terms of f_{max} , while the latter still exhibit the larger peak f_T values. Further improvements can be achieved by adding silicon nitride layers at the body sidewalls and/or by using alternative barrier layers like AlInN that provide a larger polarization charge at the barrier/channel interface. For both cases our simulations result in both higher f_T and f_{max} for the GaN tri-gate HEMT compared to its planar counterpart. Even if a substantially degraded mobility is taken into account, improved GaN tri-gate HEMT designs exhibit a better RF performance than planar devices.

The GaN tri-gate HEMTs have also shown to exhibit higher breakdown voltages than planar devices on the price of less increase of the specific on resistance compared to theoretical limits for conventional HEMTs. However, as most of GaN HEMTs, GaN tri-gate HEMT follow the JFOM, where the is it a trade-off between cutoff frequency and breakdown voltage.

Chapter 5

Conclusion and Outlook

5.1 Conclusion

There is great need for high-performance RF power transistors and power switches. For such applications, GaN-based HEMTs show great potential. Conventional GaN HEMTs are normally-on devices and need a negative gate voltage to be switched off while for many applications normally-off transistors are needed. Moreover, conventional GaN HEMTs suffer from short-channel effects deteriorating the transistors' dc and RF performance. The GaN tri-gate HEMT is considered a promising design option to cope with these problems. Unfortunately, at the beginning of the research described in the present thesis, only little has been known on the operation of GaN tri-gate HEMTs and on their merits and drawbacks.

The present thesis, the GaN tri-gate concept has been studied by means of 2D quantum-mechanical Schroedinger-Poisson simulations and of classical 2D and 3D numerical device simulations. The simulation models have been calibrated by comparing simulated device characteristics with experimental data provided by our project partner Fraunhofer IAF Freiburg. The simulations revealed that the threshold voltage of GaN tri-gate HEMTs strongly depends on the body width and to a lesser extent on the etching depth. It has been found that tri-gate structures with body widths around 100 nm are most sensitive to the etch depth. However, the beneficial effect of an increasing side gate area becomes weaker with increasing etch depth and saturates at a depth of about 100 nm. Hence, an etch depth of 150 nm should be more than sufficient for most tri-gate HEMT designs. Furthermore, it has turned out that the threshold voltage depends strongly on the device width and on the degree of relaxation.

CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK

Moreover, impact of the barrier design on transistor performance has been investigated. Here, it has been shown that in narrow bodies the barrier composition (Al content) and thickness have only a limited effect on the threshold voltage. Additionally the electric field distribution in the device has been investigated. It has turned out that two major hot-spots are found at the drain-side edge of the sidewall gate GaN contact, one at the AlGaN/GaN interface and the other one at the 3D corner of the sidewall gate. The electric field particularly at these points has been found to be critical when compared to the breakdown field in GaN (i.e., 4 MV/cm) already at drain voltages below 20V. Tri-gate GaN HEMTs provide an excellent suppression of short- channel effects in both the on-state (i.e., smaller subthreshold swing and drain-induced barrier lowering) and in the on-state (i.e., reduced output conductance).

When already the first report on the RF performance of GaN tri-gate HEMTs [31] revealed that the advantages of the tri-gate concept in terms of better gate controllability and suppression of short channel effects may be overcompensated by the large parasitics of tri-gate structures. In particular, GaN tri-gate HEMTs suffer from an increased gate capacitance which degrades the RF performance compared to the conventional planar counterpart. The simulations carried out in the frame of the present thesis have led to the first analysis of the root cause of the degradation of the RF performance due to the large parasitics such degradation and helped to improve its performance.

However, tri-gate HEMTs with optimized design and/or an alternative barrier that provides stronger polarization (e.g., lattice-matched AlInN) can achieve an improved RF performance. The simulations carried out have led to the first analysis of the root cause of the degradation of the RF performance due to the large parasitics such degradation and helped to improve its performance and to elaborate design guidelines for our project partner (Fraunhofer IAF Freiburg).

The simulations have shown that due to its excellent electrostatic integrity, the tri-gate GaN HEMT structure can be scaled down to gate lengths of the order of 10 nm while short-channel effects are effectively suppressed. The tri-gate threshold voltage is not only controlled by the top gate as in standard planar devices but also by the side gates. Therefore, normally-off behavior can be achieved by reducing the body width below 40 nm for the studied layer sequence. While the tri-gate HEMTs exhibit higher breakdown voltages than planar devices, the RF performance of tri-gate HEMTs suffers from a large gate capacitance. This is particularly due to parasitic components inherent to the tri-gate architecture that are absent in planar HEMTs. Nevertheless, optimized tri-gate designs can



Figure 5.1: The state of research on GaN HEMTs: Transit frequency f_T and maximum frequency of oscillation f_{max} as a function of gate length for both planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs until mid of 2018 ([31],[54],[37],[65],[71],[72],[73]).

outperform conventional GaN HEMTs in terms of f_T and f_{max} .

5.2 Outlook

This work presented in this thesis has led to a significantly improved understanding of the physics of GaN tri-gate HEMTs. Based on the simulation results, de-

CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK

sign guidelines for high-performance GaN tri-gate HEMTs have been elaborated. Moreover, GaN tri-gate HEMTs designed according to the design guidelines and fabricated by our project partner IAF show excellent RF performance. They are the fastest GaN tri-gate HEMTs worldwide in terms of f_{max} (300 GHz for 100-nm gate transistors [71]) and rival the best reported conventional GaN HEMTs with comparable gate length. Given the short history of GaN tri-gate HEMTs, this is a remarkable achievement. Nevertheless, there is still much room for future work. For example, an in-depth study of the large-signal and linearity behavior of GaN tri-gate HEMTs would be of great interest to the community.

List of Figures

1.1	Overview of Si, GaAs, SiC and GaN relevant material properties.	2
1.2	The State of research on the normally-on and normally-off GaN HEMTs. (a)Transit frequency f_T and (b) Maximum oscillation frequency f_{max} as a function of gate length. The experimental data presented are compiled from the current literature	6
1.3	The State of research on GaN HEMTs: Transit frequency f_T and Maximum oscillation frequency f_{max} as a function of gate length for both planar and tri-gate ([31]) GaN HEMTs until mid of 2013.	7
2.1	A schematic of the investigated planar GaN HEMT structure	14
2.2	Simulated energy band diagrams and electron density underneath the gate region of an AlGaN/GaN heterojunction with 1 μ m GaN buffer, 22 nm Al _{0.22} Ga _{0.78} N barrier and a 2 nm cap thickness	15
2.3	Spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization bound interface charges and 2DEGs in pseudomorphic $GaN/Al_xGa_{1-x}N/GaN$ heterostruc- ture with Ga-face (left) and N-face (right).	16
2.4	Spontaneous polarization of the $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ alloys with wurzite crystals calculated from Eq. 2.1 and Eq. 2.2	17
2.5	Piezoelectric polarization of the $Al_xGa_{1-x}N$ and $Al_xIn_{1-x}N$ alloys with wurzite crystals calculated from Eq. 2.9 and 2.10	18
2.6	A 3D schematic illustration of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMTs structure.	20
2.7	2D contour plot of the electron distribution of two GaN HEMT device having the same total gate-width calculated at zero applied gate voltage for (a) Planar (b) tri-gate GaN HEMT structures with 100 nm body width.	21

2.8	A comparison between classically (2D Poisson) calculated electron sheet density for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs using Nextnano ³ and TCAD Silvaco. Both structures have the same layer sequence: $1 \ \mu m$ GaN buffer, a 14 nm Al _{0.3} Ga _{0.7} N barrier and 2 nm GaN cap. For GaN tri-gate HEMTs, the gate width w is 50 nm and h is 30 nm and depth d is 30 nm. The planar device has a gate width of $1 \ \mu m$.	26
2.9	Bound interface density of GaN,AlN and InN crystals as a function of the alloys composition x where the dependence of biaxial strain is assumed in the basal plane [48]. Inset: show the tensile and comprehensive strains of the $Al_x In_{1-x}N$ barrier as a function of the alloy composition. The $Al_x In_{1-x}N$ barrier is lattice matched at $x = 0.82$ (strain is zero)	28
2.10	Simulated energy Band diagrams and electron densities underneath the gate region of AlGaN/GaN HEMT structure with 22 nm bar- rier and a 2 nm cap thickness (a) planar (b) in a vertical cut-plane through the channel of GaN tri-gate HEMT structure close to the side-gate Schottky contact.	29
2.11	Electron velocity vs electric field in AlGaN/GaN where the carrier mobility is extracted using the FMCT model in comparison to measured data[62].	31
2.12	A comparison between simulated vs. measured (device is fabri- cated by IAF) transfer characteristics for planar GaN HEMT (V_{DS} =3V)	35
2.13	Simulated vs. measured (device is fabricated by IAF) transfer characteristics and gate leakage current $(V_{DS} = 3V)$	36
2.14	Typical (a) transfer (b) output characteristics for GaN HEMT structure.	37
2.15	Conduction band energy in a (a) long channel (b) short channel n-type FETs	39
2.16	Small signal equivalent circuit diagram for FET with parasitic elements	40
3.1	Schematic view of the investigated AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMTs structure	44

3.2	Average 2DEG sheet density vs. gate voltage for the GaN tri-gate HEMT structure from Fig. 3.1 (fully strained Al _{0.3} Ga _{0.7} N barrier) for different body widths obtained by classical (CL) and quantum-mechanical (QM) simulation.	45
3.3	The effect of body width reduction on electron distribution in the 2DEG of the structure from Fig 3.1 for zero applied gate voltage assuming zero relaxation. Shown are the electron concentrations in the depth y where for each structure the maximum electron concentration occurs, i.e., the position of the peak in Fig. 3.4, upper right.	46
3.4	Electron distribution in the body of a 100 nm wide GaN tri-gate HEMT structure (compare Fig. 3.1). Upper left: 2D view. Upper right: 1D side view. Lower left: 1D front view. Lower right: 2D top view. In all plots, the AlGaN/GaN channel interface is located at $y = 0$ between $x = 0$ and $x = 100$ nm. The top gate contact is located at $y = 16$ nm	47
3.5	A comparison between simulated vs. measured transfer charac- teristics and gate leakage currents for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs (V_{DS} =3V). Inset: transfer characteristics comparison on linear scale	48
3.6	Simulated vs. measured output characteristics of the GaN (a) pla- nar (b) tri-gate GaN HEMT	49
3.7	Simulated vs. measured (a) transfer characteristics (at $V_{DS} = 3V$) of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with body widths of 100 and 500 nm. (b) corresponding transconductance as function of gate voltage. I_D and g_m are normalized on the total device width. For the simulated GaN tri-gate HEMT structures $w_{total} = w + d$ (compare Fig. 3.1).	50
3.8	Threshold voltage of the structure from Fig. 3.1 as a function of body width assuming the extreme cases of unrelaxed (strained) and fully relaxed AlGaN barrier obtained by classical and quan- tum mechanical simulations. Two possible cases are considered for fully relaxed AlGaN layers: relaxed GaN cap (blue triangles) and	
	strained cap (black squares)	52

3.9	Threshold voltage of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structures versus body width for (a) two different Al contents (25% and 30%) in the barrier and (b) two different AlGaN barrier thicknesses (10 and 14	~0
3.10	nm)	53 aN
	planar and tri-gate structures	54
3.11	Comparison between simulated and measured threshold voltage of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMT structures versus body width for two different Al contents (20% and 22%) in the barrier and two different AlGaN barrier thicknesses (20 and 22 nm)	55
3.12	Threshold voltage of GaN tri-gate HEMT vs. body width for different etching depths. Inset: V_{Th} -shift due to an etch depth increase vs. body width.	56
3.13	Transfer characteristics of GaN tri-gate HEMT with 100 nm wide body and different body heights. Inset: threshold voltage vs. etch- ing depth.	57
3.14	Threshold voltage of 100 nm wide GaN tri-gate HEMT with differ- ent gate lengths as function of the etching depth. Inset: maximum V_{Th} -shift due to an etch depth increase vs. gate length	57
3.15	Threshold voltage of 100 nm wide GaN tri-gate HEMT as function of the separation gap $g. \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	58
3.16	(a) Schematic view of the idle rectangular AlGaN/GaN tri-gate structure (b) schematic view of the trapezoidal shape AlGaN/-GaN tri-gate structure (c) sketch of experimental non-idle (with trapezoidal shapes) tri-gate structures [65],[31],[68]	59
3.17	Simulated rectangular and trapezoidal shapes GaN tri-gate HEMT (a) electron line densities with varied body widths as a function of gate voltage. Inset: The corresponding electron concentrations for the simulated GaN tri-gate HEMT structures at $V_G=0$. (b) threshold voltage as a function of width of normalization	60
3.18	Simulated rectangular and trapezoidal shapes GaN tri-gate HEMT (a) electron line densities with varied body widths as a function of gate voltage. Inset: The corresponding electron concentrations for the simulated GaN tri-gate HEMT structures at $V_G=0$. (b) threshold voltage as a function of width of permedization	61
	intesnoid voltage as a function of width of normalization	01

3.19	Simulated threshold voltage vs. body width assuming a relative dielectric constant of 12.2 for both GaN and AlGaN, together with experimental V_{Th} data from [31]. Two scenarios of top gate and sidewall gate Schottky barriers are considered in the simulations.	62
3.20	Degree of relaxation required to achieve perfect agreement between the calculated V_{Th} and the experimental data from [31]. Two dif- ferent cases are considered in the simulations.	63
3.21	2D contour plot of the field distribution in a vertical cut-plane through the channel of the tri-gate GaN HEMT structure close to the side-gate Schottky-contact calculated $V_{DS}=3V$	64
3.22	2D contour plot of the field distribution in a vertical cut-plane through the channel of the tri-gate GaN HEMT structure close to the side-gate Schottky-contact calculated $V_{DS}=100V$.	65
3.23	A schematic of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT structure.	66
3.24	The field's components at a horizontal cut-line from source to drain	
	at the AlGaN/GaN interface for the 2D contour plot	66
3.25	The field's components at a vertical cut-line from top to bottom along the side gate edge near the drain—side for the 2D Contour	
	plot	67
3.26	Schematic view of the investigated critical points	68
3.27	The total electric field at the investigated points the on/off states.	68
3.28	Simulated components of the electric field in the GaN tri-gate HEMT in the on-state at (a) point 1, (b) point (2), and (c) point 3.	69
3.29	A Comparison of the scaling behavior of planar and GaN tri-gate HEMT in terms of (a) subthreshold swing and (b) drain-induced	70
0.00	barrier lowering.	70
3.30	A Comparison of the scaling behavior of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs in terms of threshold voltage roll-off	71
3.31	Lateral scaling of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs and the effect on the drain conductance.	72
3.32	Calculated drain current as a function of drain voltage for GaN tri-gate HEMT ($w = h = d = 100$ nm) and planar GaN-HEMTs at $V_{GS} = V_{Th}$ +1. Inset: Extracting specific on resistance from	
	calculated output characteristic.	73

3.33	(a) specific on resistance vs breakdown voltages for simulated pla- nar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with $L_G = 100$ nm compared to theoretical limits for Si, GaN devices (b) Breakdown voltages for GaN tri-gate HEMT with varied bod width 50 to 200 nm compared	
	with planar counterpart	73
4.1	A schematic of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMT structure	76
4.2	Simulated cutoff frequency and gate capacitance of planar GaN HEMT with (L_G =100 nm) as a function of (a) height of gate foot H_{af} (b) width of gate head W_{ab} calculated at $V_{DS} = 5$ V	76
4.3	Simulated cutoff frequency f_T for passivated and unpassivated pla- nar GaN HEMT vs. gate length calculated at $V_{DS} = 5$ V	77
4.4	Simulated vs. measured (a) cutoff frequency and (b) maximum frequency of oscillation f_T and f_{max} of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs as a function the effective gate voltage (V_{GS} - V_{Th}) calcu- lated at $V_{DS} = 5V$	78
4.5	2D contour of the simulated cutoff frequency f_T for planar (a) and tri-gate (b) GaN HEMTs as a function of the gate and drain voltages.	80
4.6	Simulated vs. measured Peak values of the cutoff frequency (f_T) simulated for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs as a function of the drain voltage V_{DS} . Inset: simulated source access resistance for GaN planar and tri-gate HEMTs as a function of the drain current.	81
4.7	Simulated vs. measured Peak values of the cutoff frequency (f_T) simulated for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs as a function of the drain voltage V_{DS} . Inset: simulated source access resistance for GaN planar and tri-gate HEMTs as a function of the drain current	82
4.8	Peak values of the (a) cutoff frequency (f_T) and (b) maximum frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) simulated for planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs at $V_{DS} = 3V$ as a function of the gate length L_G .	83
4.9	Impact of lateral scaling on (a) transconductance (b) output con- ductance (c) overall gate capacitance of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs. All values are normalized on the total gate width <i>w</i> _{total}	84
4.10	Cross section of the investigated GaN tri-gate HEMTs designs (L_G = $w = 10$ nm) (a) AlGaN/GaN tri-gate as in Fig. 1 (b) AlGaN/- GaN tri-gate with nitride on the sidewalls (c) AlInN/GaN tri-gate	
	HEMTs	87

4.11 f_{max} vs. f_T with various gate lengths for planar HEMTs and different GaN tri-gate HEMT designs; 1) GaN tri-gate HEMT devices with a body width w, body height h and body separation d of 100 nm (red circles). 2) GaN tri-gate HEMT with optimized body width w, body height h and body separation d of 50 nm (red triangle). 3) GaN tri-gate HEMT device with 10 nm SiN layers at the body sidewalls are shown (red star).

89

90

- 4.12 Comparison of planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs with a gate length of 10 nm in terms of f_T and f_{max} calculated at $V_{DS} = 3$ V. The GaN tri-gate HEMT devices possess a body width w of 10 nm and (a) a body height (etch depth) h of 100 nm, whereas the body separation (gap width) d is varied (b) a body separation (gap width) d of 100 nm, whereas the body height (etch depth) h is varied. Furthermore, the results for a GaN tri-gate HEMT device with 10 nm SiN layers at the body sidewalls are shown $\ldots \ldots \ldots$

5.1	The state of research on GaN HEMTs: Transit frequency f_T and	
	maximum frequency of oscillation f_{max} as a function of gate length	
	for both planar and tri-gate GaN HEMTs until mid of 2018 (
	[31], [54], [37], [65], [71], [72], [73]).	99

List of Tables

1.1	Properties of GaN in comparison of other competing materials	3
1.2	Comparison between the ratio (g_m/gds) , transconductance (g_m) ,	
	drain conductance (gds) , cutoff frequency (f_T) and the maximum	
	frequency of oscillation (f_{max}) of experimental HEMTs: normally-	
	on and normally-off GaN HEMTs	5
2.1	Metal contacts and their workfunctions	32
2.2	Material parameters used for the simulation (effective masses in	
	growth direction and perpendicular to the growth direction, rela-	
	tive dielectric constant, nonparabolicity of the Γ valley, band gap,	
	conduction band offset, polarization bound charge). \ldots	34
4.1	Figures of merit of AlGaN/GaN tri-gate HEMTs with a gate length $% \mathcal{A}$	
	of 25 nm and various body widths, etch depths and separation	
	widths. Also, the parameters for the planar HEMT with the same	
	gate length are shown for comparison	85
4.2	The three proposed approaches to improve the RF behavior of	
	the GaN tri-gate HEMTs are investigated, namely design (a) the	
	optimization of geometrical design parameters, (b) the isolation of	
	the body sidewalls with silicon nitride layers and (c) the increase	
	of the polarization charge by using a lattice matched AlInN barrier	88

Bibliography

- U. K. Mishra, L. Shen, T. E. Kazior, and Y. F. Wu, "GaN-Based RF Power Devices and Amplifiers," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 96, pp. 287–305, Feb 2008.
- [2] N. Ikeda, Y. Niiyama, H. Kambayashi, Y. Sato, T. Nomura, S. Kato, and S. Yoshida, "GaN Power Transistors on Si Substrates for Switching Applications," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 98, pp. 1151–1161, July 2010.
- [3] R. S. Pengelly, S. M. Wood, J. W. Milligan, S. T. Sheppard, and W. L. Pribble, "A Review of GaN on SiC High Electron-Mobility Power Transistors and MMICs," *IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 60, pp. 1764–1783, June 2012.
- [4] H. Jain, S. Rajawat, and P. Agrawal, "Comparison of wide band gap semiconductors for power electronics applications," in 2008 International Conference on Recent Advances in Microwave Theory and Applications, pp. 878–881, Nov 2008.
- [5] U. K. Mishra, P. Parikh, and Y.-F. Wu, "Algan/gan hemts an overview of device operation and applications," *Proceedings of the IEEE*.
- [6] R. T. Kemerley, H. B. Wallace, and M. N. Yoder, "Impact of wide bandgap microwave devices on DoD systems," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 90, pp. 1059–1064, June 2002.
- [7] M. Khan, T. Kuznia, A. Bhattaria, and D. Olson, "Metal semiconductor field effect transistor based on single crystal GaN," *Appl. Phys.*, vol. 62, p. 1786, 1993.
- [8] M. Khan, A. Bhattaria, T. Kuznia, and D. Olson, "High Electron Mobility

transistors based on a GaN-AlxGa1-xN Hetrojuctions," *Appl. Phys.*, vol. 63, p. 1214, 1993.

- [9] M. Khan, T. Kuznia, D. Olson, W. Schaff, J. Burm, and M. Shur, "Microwave performance of a 0.25mum gate AlGaN/GaN hetrostructure field effect transistor," *Appl. Phys. letters*, vol. 65, no. 9, pp. 1121–1123, 1994.
- [10] T. Imada, M. Kanamura, and T. Kikkawa, "Enhancement-mode GaN MIS-HEMTs for power supplies," in *Power Electronics Conference (IPEC)*, 2010 International, pp. 1027–1033, June 2010.
- [11] K. Shinohara, D. Regan, A. Corrion, D. Brown, Y. Tang, J. Wong, G. Candia, A. Schmitz, H. Fung, S. Kim, and M. Micovic, "Self-aligned-gate GaN-HEMTs with heavily-doped n-GaN ohmic contacts to 2DEG," in *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2012 IEEE International*, pp. 27.2.1–27.2.4, Dec 2012.
- [12] S. Maroldt, C. Haupt, W. Pletschen, S. Möller, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, C. Schippel, and F. Schwierz, "Gate-Recessed AlGaN/GaN Based Enhancement-Mode High Electron Mobility Transistors for High Frequency Operation," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 48, no. 48, p. 04C083, 2009.
- [13] T. Mizutani, M. Ito, S. Kishimoto, and F. Nakamura, "AlGaN/GaN HEMTs With Thin InGaN Cap Layer for Normally Off Operation," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 28, pp. 549–551, July 2007.
- [14] O. Hilt, F. Brunner, E. Cho, A. Knauer, E. Bahat-Treidel, and J. Würfl, "Normally-off high-voltage p-GaN gate GaN HFET with carbon-doped buffer," in 2011 IEEE 23rd International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs, pp. 239–242, May 2011.
- [15] K. Ota, K. Endo, Y. Okamoto, Y. Ando, H. Miyamoto, and H. Shimawaki, "A normally-off GaN FET with high threshold voltage uniformity using a novel piezo neutralization technique," in 2009 IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), pp. 1–4, Dec 2009.
- [16] K. S. Im, J. B. Ha, K. W. Kim, J. S. Lee, D. S. Kim, S. H. Hahm, and J. H. Lee, "Normally Off GaN MOSFET Based on AlGaN/GaN Heterostructure With Extremely High 2DEG Density Grown on Silicon Substrate," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 31, pp. 192–194, March 2010.

- [17] K. Ohi and T. Hashizume, "Drain Current Stability and Controllability of Threshold Voltage and Subthreshold Current in a Multi-Mesa-Channel Al-GaN/GaN High Electron Mobility Transistor," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 48, no. 8R, p. 081002, 2009.
- [18] K. Shinohara, D. Regan, A. Corrion, D. Brown, S. Burnham, P. J. Willadsen, I. Alvarado-Rodriguez, M. Cunningham, C. Butler, A. Schmitz, S. Kim, B. Holden, D. Chang, V. Lee, A. Ohoka, P. M. Asbeck, and M. Micovic, "Deeply-scaled self-aligned-gate GaN DH-HEMTs with ultrahigh cutoff frequency," in 2011 International Electron Devices Meeting, pp. 19.1.1–19.1.4, Dec 2011.
- [19] K. Shinohara, A. Corrion, D. Regan, I. Milosavljevic, D. Brown, S. Burnham, P. J. Willadsen, C. Butler, A. Schmitz, D. Wheeler, A. Fung, and M. Micovic, "220GHz f_T and 400GHz f_{max} in 40-nm GaN DH-HEMTs with re-grown ohmic," in *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2010 IEEE International*, 12 2010.
- [20] F. Schwierz and J. J. Liou, "RF transistors: Recent developments and roadmap toward terahertz applications," *Solid-State Electron*, vol. 51, pp. 1079–1091, Dec 2007.
- [21] M. Radosavljevic, G. Dewey, D. Basu, J. Boardman, B. Chu-Kung, J. M. Fastenau, S. Kabehie, J. Kavalieros, V. Le, W. K. Liu, D. Lubyshev, M. Metz, K. Millard, N. Mukherjee, L. Pan, R. Pillarisetty, W. Rachmady, U. Shah, H. W. Then, and R. Chau, "Electrostatics improvement in 3-D tri-gate over ultra-thin body planar InGaAs quantum well field effect transistors with high-K gate dielectric and scaled gate-to-drain/gate-to-source separation," in 2011 International Electron Devices Meeting, pp. 33.1.1–33.1.4, Dec 2011.
- [22] D. Hisamoto, T. Kaga, and E. Takeda, "Impact of the vertical SOI "DELTA" structure on planar device technology," *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 38, pp. 1419–1424, 1991.
- [23] B. S. Doyle, S. Datta, M. Doczy, S. Hareland, B. Jin, J. Kavalieros, T. Linton, A. Murthy, R. Rios, and R. Chau, "High performance fully-depleted tri-gate CMOS transistors," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 24, pp. 263–265, April 2003.

- [24] C. Lee, A. Afzalian, R. Yan, N. D. Akhavan, W. Xiong, and J. Colinge, "Drain Breakdown Voltage in MuGFETs: Influence of Physical Parameters," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 55, pp. 3503–3506, Dec 2008.
- [25] X. Sun and T. K. Liu, "Scale-Length Assessment of the Trigate Bulk MOS-FET Design," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 56, pp. 2840– 2842, Nov 2009.
- [26] E. Karl, Z. Guo, J. W. Conary, J. L. Miller, Y. Ng, S. Nalam, D. Kim, J. Keane, U. Bhattacharya, and K. Zhang, "17.1 A 0.6V 1.5GHz 84Mb SRAM design in 14nm FinFET CMOS technology," in 2015 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference - (ISSCC) Digest of Technical Papers, pp. 1– 3, Feb 2015.
- [27] E. Karl, Y. Wang, Y. Ng, Z. Guo, F. Hamzaoglu, U. Bhattacharya, K. Zhang, K. Mistry, and M. Bohr, "A 4.6GHz 162Mb SRAM design in 22nm tri-gate CMOS technology with integrated active VMIN-enhancing assist circuitry," in 2012 IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference, pp. 230–232, Feb 2012.
- [28] B. S. Doyle, S. Datta, M. Doczy, S. Hareland, B. Jin, J. Kavalieros, T. Linton, A. Murthy, R. Rios, and R. Chau, "High performance fully-depleted tri-gate CMOS transistors," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 24, pp. 263–265, April 2003.
- [29] S. Ramey, A. Ashutosh, C. Auth, J. Clifford, M. Hattendorf, J. Hicks, R. James, A. Rahman, V. Sharma, A. S. Amour, and C. Wiegand, "Intrinsic transistor reliability improvements from 22nm tri-gate technology," in 2013 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IRPS), pp. 4C.5.1– 4C.5.5, April 2013.
- [30] P. Valizadeh and B. AlOtaibi, "Fin- and Island-Isolated AlGaN/GaN HFETs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 58, pp. 1404–1407, May 2011.
- [31] S. Liu, Y. Cai, G. Gu, J. Wang, C. Zeng, W. Shi, Z. Feng, H. Qin, Z. Cheng, K. J. Chen, and B. Zhang, "Enhancement-Mode Operation of Nanochannel Array (NCA) AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 33, pp. 354–356, March 2012.

- [32] B. Lu, E. Matioli, and T. Palacios, "Tri-Gate Normally-Off GaN Power MIS-FET," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 33, pp. 360–362, March 2012.
- [33] K. S. Im, R. H. Kim, K. W. Kim, D. S. Kim, C. S. Lee, S. Cristoloveanu, and J. H. Lee, "Normally Off Single-Nanoribbon Al2O3/GaN MISFET," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 34, pp. 27–29, Jan 2013.
- [34] M. Azize and T. Palacios, "Top-down fabrication of AlGaN/GaN nanoribbons," Applied Physics Letters, vol. 98, no. 4, 2011.
- [35] M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, E. Ture, R. Quay, J. Racko, J. Breza, and F. Schwierz, "Design of GaN tri-gate HEMTs," in Advanced Semiconductor Devices Microsystems (ASDAM), 2014 10th International Conference on, pp. 1–4, Oct 2014.
- [36] M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, and F. Schwierz, "Theoretical Investigation of Trigate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 60, pp. 3335–3341, Oct 2013.
- [37] E. Ture, P. Brückner, F. V. Raay, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, and F. Schwierz, "Performance and parasitic analysis of submicron scaled tri-gate AlGaN/GaN HEMT design," in *Microwave Integrated Circuits Conference (EuMIC)*, 2015 10th European, pp. 97–100, Sept 2015.
- [38] V. Subramanian, A. Mercha, B. Parvais, M. Dehan, G. Groeseneken, W. Sansen, and S. Decoutere, "Identifying the Bottlenecks to the RF Performance of FinFETs," in 2010 23rd International Conference on VLSI Design, pp. 111–116, Jan 2010.
- [39] M. Meneghini, I. Rossetto, D. Bisi, A. Stocco, A. Chini, A. Pantellini, C. Lanzieri, A. Nanni, G. Meneghesso, and E. Zanoni, "Buffer Traps in Fe-Doped AlGaN/GaN HEMTs: Investigation of the Physical Properties Based on Pulsed and Transient Measurements," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 61, pp. 4070–4077, Dec 2014.
- [40] C.-Y. Chen and Y.-R. Wu, "Studying the short channel effect in the scaling of the AlGaN/GaN nanowire transistors," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 113, no. 21, 2013.
- [41] K. Young, "Short channel effect in fully depleted SOI MOSFETs," *Electron Devices IEEE Trans.*, vol. 36, 1989.

- [42] D. S. Lee, X. Gao, S. Guo, and T. Palacios, "InAlN/GaN HEMTs With AlGaN Back Barriers," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 32, pp. 617–619, May 2011.
- [43] T. Palacios, A. Chakraborty, S. Heikman, S. Keller, S. P. DenBaars, and U. K. Mishra, "AlGaN/GaN high electron mobility transistors with InGaN back-barriers," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 27, pp. 13–15, Jan 2006.
- [44] D. S. Lee, X. Gao, S. Guo, D. Kopp, P. Fay, and T. Palacios, "300-GHz InAl-N/GaN HEMTs With InGaN Back Barrier," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 32, pp. 1525–1527, Nov 2011.
- [45] D. J. Denninghoff, S. Dasgupta, J. Lu, S. Keller, and U. K. Mishra, "Design of High-Aspect-Ratio T-Gates on N-Polar GaN/AlGaN MIS-HEMTs for High f_{max}," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 33, pp. 785–787, June 2012.
- [46] T. Palacios, S. Rajan, A. Chakraborty, S. Heikman, S. Keller, S. P. Den-Baars, and U. K. Mishra, "Influence of the dynamic access resistance in the g_m and f_T linearity of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 52, pp. 2117–2123, Oct 2005.
- [47] T. Ohki, T. Kikkawa, Y. Inoue, M. Kanamura, N. Okamoto, K. Makiyama, K. Imanishi, H. Shigematsu, K. Joshin, and N. Hara, "Reliability of GaN HEMTs: current status and future technology," in 2009 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium, pp. 61–70, April 2009.
- [48] O. Ambacher, J. Majewski, C. Miskys, A. Link, M. Hermann, M. Eickhoff, M. Stutzmann, F. Bernardini, V. Fiorentini, V. Tilak, B. Schaff, and L. F. Eastman, "Pyroelectric properties of Al(In)GaN/GaN hetero- and quantum well structures," *Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter*, vol. 14, no. 13, p. 3399, 2002.
- [49] O. Ambacher, B. Foutz, J. Smart, J. R. Shealy, N. G. Weimann, K. Chu, M. Murphy, A. J. Sierakowski, W. J. Schaff, L. F. Eastman, R. Dimitrov, A. Mitchell, and M. Stutzmann, "Two dimensional electron gases induced by spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization in undoped and doped AlGaN/-GaN heterostructures," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 87, no. 1, pp. 334– 344, 2000.
- [50] I. P. Smorchkova, L. Chen, T. Mates, L. Shen, S. Heikman, B. Moran, S. Keller, S. P. DenBaars, J. S. Speck, and U. Mishra, "AlN/GaN

and (Al,Ga)N/AlN/GaN two-dimensional electron gas structures grown by plasma-assisted molecular-beam epitaxy," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 90, p. 5196, Aug 2001.

- [51] J. Millan, P. Godignon, X. Perpina, A. Perez-Tomas, and J. Rebollo, "A Survey of Wide Bandgap Power Semiconductor Devices," *IEEE Transactions* on Power Electronics, vol. 29, pp. 2155–2163, May 2014.
- [52] M. J. Scott, J. Li, and J. Wang, "Applications of Gallium Nitride in power electronics," in 2013 IEEE Power and Energy Conference at Illinois (PECI), pp. 1–7, Feb 2013.
- [53] S. Liu, Y. Cai, R. Gong, J. Wang, C. Zeng, W. Shi, Z. Feng, J. Wang, J. Yin, C. P. Wen, H. Qin, and B. Zhang, "Threshold voltage dependence on channel width in nano-channel array AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," *physica status solidi* (c), vol. 9, no. 3-4, pp. 879–882, 2012.
- [54] D. S. Lee, H. Wang, A. Hsu, M. Azize, O. Laboutin, Y. Cao, J. W. Johnson, E. Beam, A. Ketterson, M. L. Schuette, P. Saunier, and T. Palacios, "Nanowire Channel InAlN/GaN HEMTs With High Linearity of g_m and f_T," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 34, pp. 969–971, Aug 2013.
- [55] S. Birner, T. Zibold, T. Andlauer, T. Kubis, M. Sabathil, A. Trellakis, and P. Vogl, "Nextnano: General Purpose 3-D Simulations," *IEEE Transactions* on Electron Devices, vol. 54, pp. 2137–2142, Sept 2007.
- [56] "TCAD Silvaco Device simulation software." www.silvaco.com/products/ tcad/device_simulation/atlas/atlas.html.
- [57] R. Herrmann and U. Preppernau, *Elektronen im Kristall*. Akademie Vorlag, Berlin, 1979.
- [58] B. S. Eller, Y. Jialing, and R. J. Nemanich, "Electronic surface and dielectric interface states on GaN and AlGaN," *Journal of Vacuum Science and Technology A*, vol. 31, 9 2013.
- [59] W. Zhang, Y. Zhang, W. Mao, X. Ma, J. Zhang, and Y. Hao, "Influence of the Interface Acceptor-Like Traps on the Transient Response of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 34, pp. 45–47, Jan 2013.

- [60] J. D. Albrecht, R. P. Wang, and P. P. Ruden, "Electron transport characteristics of GaN for high temperature device modeling," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 83, pp. 4777–4781, Jan 1998.
- [61] M. Farahmand, C. Garetto, E. Bellotti, K. F. Brennan, M. Goano, E. Ghillino, G. Ghione, J. D. Albrecht, and P. P. Ruden, "Monte Carlo simulation of electron transport in the III-nitride wurtzite phase materials system: binaries and ternaries," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 48, pp. 535–542, March 2001.
- [62] J. M. Barker, D. K. Ferry, D. D. Koleske, and R. J. Shul, "Bulk GaN and AlGaN/GaN heterostructure drift velocity measurements and comparison to theoretical models," *Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 97, p. 063705, June 2005.
- [63] P. Rinke, M. Winkelnkemper, A. Qteish, D. Bimberg, J. Neugebauer, and M. Scheffler, "Consistent set of band parameters for the group III nitrides AlN, GaN, and InN," *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 77, p. 075202, Feb 2008.
- [64] R. Quay, Gallium Nitride Electronics. Springer, 2008.
- [65] E. Ture, P. Brückner, B. J. Godejohann, R. Aidam, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, F. Schwierz, R. Quay, and O. Ambacher, "High-Current Submicrometer Tri-Gate GaN High-Electron Mobility Transistors With Binary and Quaternary Barriers," *IEEE Journal of the Electron Devices Society*, vol. 4, pp. 1–6, Jan 2016.
- [66] G. Dambrine, A. Cappy, F. Heliodore, and E. Playez, "A new method for determining the FET small-signal equivalent circuit," *IEEE Transactions on Microwave Theory and Techniques*, vol. 36, pp. 1151–1159, July 1988.
- [67] N. Rorsman, M. Garcia, C. Karlsson, and H. Zirath, "Accurate small-signal modeling of HFET's for millimeter-wave applications," *IEEE Transactions* on Microwave Theory and Techniques, vol. 44, pp. 432–437, March 1996.
- [68] S. Joglekar, M. Azize, E. J. Jones, D. Piedra, S. Gradecak, and T. Palacios, "Impact of Al2O3 Passivation on AlGaN/GaN Nanoribbon High Electron Mobility Transistors," *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 63, pp. 318–325, Jan 2016.

- [69] S. Arulkumaran, "Surface passivation effects in AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on high-resistivity Si substrate," in 2007 International Workshop on Physics of Semiconductor Devices, pp. 317–322, Dec 2007.
- [70] D. S. Lee, H. Wang, A. Hsu, M. Azize, O. Laboutin, Y. Cao, W. Johnson, E. Beam, A. Ketterson, M. Schuette, P. Saunier, and T. Palacios, "High linearity nanowire channel GaN HEMTs," in *71st Device Research Conference*, pp. 195–196, June 2013.
- [71] E. Ture, P. Brückner, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, F. Schwierz, R. Quay, and O. Ambacher, "First demonstration of W-band Tri-gate GaN-HEMT power amplifier MMIC with 30 dBm output power," in 2017 IEEE MTT-S International Microwave Symposium (IMS), pp. 35–37, June 2017.
- [72] W. Jatal, U. Baumann, H. Jacobs, F. Schwierz, and J. Pezoldt, "Enhancement- and depletion-mode AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on 3C-SiC(111)/Si(111) pseudosubstrates," *physica status solidi (a)*, vol. 214, no. 4, p. 1600415, 2017.
- [73] K.-S. Im, J. H. Seo, Y. J. Yoon, Y. I. Jang, J. S. Kim, S. Cho, J.-H. Lee, S. Cristoloveanu, J.-H. Lee, and I. M. Kang, "GaN junctionless trigate field-effect transistor with deep-submicron gate length: Characterization and modeling in RF regime," *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, vol. 53, no. 11, p. 118001, 2014.

List of Symbols

\mathbf{Symbol}	Description
V_{Th}	Threshold Voltage
I_{DS}	Drain current
V_{DS}	Drain-source Voltage
V_{GS}	Gate-source Voltage
I_G	Gate leakage current
g_m	Transconductance
$g_{m,int}$	Intrinsic transconductance
$g_{m,int}$	Extrinsic transconductance
f	Electron distribution
q	Elementary charge
ρ	Local space charge density
n	Electrons concentration
p	Holes concentration
\hbar	Reduced Planck constant
$ abla_k$	Velocity gradient operator
J_n	Electron current densities
J_p	Holes current densities
N_D^+	Ionized donor impurity concentration
N_A^-	Ionized acceptor impurity concentration
N_{tD}^+	Ionized donor-like traps
N_{tA}^{-}	Ionized acceptor-like traps
σ	Total polarization induced charge
$q\phi_b$	Schottky barrier of the gate on top of the barrier
E_F	Position of the Fermi level with respect to the edge of GaN
	conduction band energy
ΔE_c	Offset of conduction band energy at the barrier/GaN interface
T	Lattice temperature
m^*	Effective electron mass
N_V	Effective density of states in valence band
T_L	Ambient temperature
ϕ_B	Barrier height at the metal-semiconductor interface
Q_T	Charge caused by defects and traps
ε	Local permittivity

LIST OF SYMBOLS

Symbol	Description
ψ	Electrostatic potential
ρ	Local space charge density
E	Electric field
v_{sat}	Saturation velocity
χ	Thermal conductivity
g_{ds}	output conductance
f_T	Transit frequency
f_{max}	Maximum frequency of oscillation
R_D	Drain Resistance
R_S	Source Resistance
R_G	Gate Resistance
C_{ds}	Intrinsic drain-source capacitance
C_{qs}	Intrinsic gate-source capacitance
$\check{C_{qd}}$	Intrinsic gate-drain capacitance
$\tilde{E_C}$	Conduction band energy
E_q	Band gap energy
$\tilde{E_F}$	Fermi level
E_V	Valence band energy
ϵ_0	Vacuum permittivity
ϵ_r	Relative permittivity
L_G	Gate length
w_{total}	Total body width
w_{eff}	Effective gate width
w	Tri-gate body width
d	Tri-gate body depth
g	Tri-gate adjacent spacing between two bodies
V_{Th-QM}	Quantumally calculated threshold voltage
V_{Th-CL}	Classically calculated threshold voltage
L_{Fin}	Fin length
L_{GS}	Gate-source distance
L_{GD}	Gate-drain distance
n_s	Sheet carrier density
μ_n	Electron mobility
μ_p	Holesn mobility
$R_{on,sp}$	specific On-resistance
P^{sp}	Spontaneous polarization charge
P^{pz}	Piezoelectric polarization charge
ϵ_1	Strain

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Description
2DEG	Two-Dimensional-Electron-Gas
CAD	Computer Aided Design
DC	Direct Current
FET	Field Effect Transistor
HEMT	High Electron Mobility Transistor
AlN	Aluminum Nitride
AlGaN	Aluminum Gallium Nitride
RF	Radio Frequency
FET	Field Effect Transistor
Si	Silicon
GaAs	Gallium Arsenide
SiC	Silicon Carbide
GaN	Gallium Nitride
SiN	Silicon Nitride
SS	Subthreshold Swing
DIBL	Drain Induced Barrier Lowering
SCE	Short Channel Effects
BV	Breakdown Voltage
JFOM	Johnson's Figure of Merits

Theses of the dissertation

- 1. GaN-based high electron mobility transistors are promising devices for radio frequency and high-power electronics and are already in use for power switches and RF power amplifiers (PA).
- 2. Commonly, these devices are normally-on transistors, i.e., they are in the on-state at zero applied gate voltage which limits their usage for various important designs such as fail-safe and RF amplifiers with single-polarity power supply.
- 3. Achieving a positive threshold voltage in GaN structures is unfortunately difficult compared to GaAs- and InP-based HEMTs due to the high density of the polarization-induced 2DEG (two-dimensional electron gas) at the barrier/buffer interface.
- 4. In a radio frequency (RF) circuits, short gate lengths and fast carriers in the channels are required. However, many results for devices with aggressively scaled gate lengths have shown an evidence of short-channel effects because of the decreased control of gate over the channel.
- 5. The tri-gate design is recently employed to suppress the short channel effects due to the better gate controllability. They have shown excellent down-scaling characteristics and high performance when compared to the conventional top-gate transistors.
- 6. Tri-gate design ensure a significant shift of threshold voltage toward positive and suppress short channel effects values compared to conventional top-gate control transistors.

- 7. The tri-gate GaN HEMTs are suffering from increased parasitics causing worse RF performance (cut-off frequency in particular) than planar counterpart. Enhancing the RF performance of these devices by reducing parasitics is essential.
- 8. A theoretical description and simulation of GaN HEMTs tri-gate electrical behavior of is conducted within this work, which helps to understand the physics of these transistors, assess their potential and develop advantageous designs.
- 9. RF performance of tri-gate HEMTs with optimized body design can be superior to that of conventional planar devices either by reducing the body etch height and gap, covering the sidewalls of tri-gate channel with dielectric layers to reduce the fringing capacitance components or increasing the polarization charge at the barrier/channel interface by higher aluminum content of the AlGaN or by using another barrier material (lattice matched $Al_{0.83}In_{0.17}N$).

Mohamed Alsharef

List of Publications

Journals

- 1. M. Alsharef, R. Granzner and F. Schwierz, "Theoretical investigations of tri-gate AIGaN/GaN HEMTs," IEEE TED, 1335-1341(2013).
- M. Alsharef, M. Christiansen, R. Granzner, E. Ture, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, F. Schwierz, "RF Performance of Tri-Gate GaN HEMTs," IEEE Trans. Electron Devices(2016).
- E. Ture, P. Brueckner, B .J. Godejohann, R. Aidam, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, F. Schwierz, R. Quay, O .Ambacher, "High-current submicron tri-gate GaN high-electron mobility transistors with binary and quaternary barriers," IEEE, J. EDS., 4, I-4 (2016).

Conferences

- C. Schirmer, M. Alsharef, W. Kotterman, A. Ihlow, G. Del Galdo and A. Heuberger, "High time-resolution spectrum occupancy model for testing of cognitive radio devices, Personal Indoor and Mobile Radio Communications (PIMRC)," 2013 IEEE 24th International Symposium on, 596-600 (2013).
- M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, E. Ture, R. Quay, I. Racko, J. Breza, and F. Schwierz," Design of GaN tri-gate HEMTs," Proc. of ASDAM, 104-108(2014).
- E.Ture, P. Brueckner, F.V. Raay, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, F. Schwierz, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, "Performance and Parasitic analysis of submicronscaled-Tri- gate AIGaN/GaN HEMTs," Proc. EuMC, 97-100(2015).

- E. Ture, P. Brueckner, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, F. Schwierz, "Enhancement-mode AIGaN/GaN FinFETs with high on/off performance 100nm gate length," Proc. of EuMC, 61-64(2016).
- 5. M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, E. Ture, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, F. Schwierz, "Performance of Tri-Gate AlGaN/GaN HEMTs," ESSDERC(2016).
- E. Ture, P. Brueckner, R. Quay, O. Ambacher, M. Alsharef, R. Granzner, F. Schwierz, "First demonstration of W-band Tri-gate GaN-HEMT power amplifier MMIC with 30dBm output power," Proc. of IEEE MTT-S (IMS),35-37(2017).

Erklärung

Ich versichere, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit ohne unzulässige Hilfe Dritter und ohne Benutzung anderer als der angegebenen Hilfsmittel angefertigt habe. Die aus anderen Quellen direkt oder indirekt übernommenen Daten und Konzepte sind unter Angabe der Quelle gekennzeichnet. Bei der Auswahl und Auswertung folgenden Materials haben mir die nachstehend aufgeführten Personen in der jeweils beschriebenen Weise entgeltlich/unentgeltlich1) geholfen:

- 1.
- 2.
- 3.

Weitere Personen waren an der inhaltlich-materiellen Erstellung der vorliegenden Arbeit nicht beteiligt. Insbesondere habe ich hierfür nicht die entgeltliche Hilfe von Vermittlungsbzw. Beratungsdiensten (Promotionsberater oder anderer Personen) in Anspruch genommen. Niemand hat von mir unmittelbar oder mittelbar geldwerte Leistungen für Arbeiten erhalten, die im Zusammenhang mit dem Inhalt der vorgelegten Dissertation stehen. Die Arbeit wurde bisher weder im In- noch im Ausland in gleicher oder ähnlicher Form einer Prüfungsbehörde vorgelegt. Ich bin darauf hingewiesen worden, dass die Unrichtigkeit der vorstehenden Erklärung als Täuschungsversuch bewertet wird und gemäß § 7 Abs. 10 der Promotionsordnung den Abbruch des Promotionsverfahrens zur Folge hat.

(Ort, Datum)

(Unterschrift)